# Institutionalization of Quality Assurance Culture and Organizational Learning: A Study of IQA Practices in Georgian Universities

Ketevan Darakhvelidze



European Master in Higher Education

Institute for Educational Research

Thesis Supervisor: Dr. Bjørn Stensaker

University of Oslo

Spring, 2012

© Author: Ketevan Darakhvelidze
Year: 2012
Title: Institutionalization of Quality Assurance Culture and Organizational Learning: A Study of IQA Practices in Georgian Universities
University of Oslo

http://www.duo.uio.no/

Forward and Acknowledgements

The inspiration for the research topic of my Master's thesis project in the field of higher

education and quality is rooted in my scholarly interest of higher education quality reforms in

a comparative perspective. The focus on Georgia is justified in coming from the country of

the study - Georgia, as well as possessing local knowledge on the past and ongoing processes

The intention is to study the reform processes and prepare in the education system.

professionally for higher education research and administration.

The educational policy and institutional reforms that have been in place at all levels of

education in Georgia are quite complex and not substantially studied yet, including

evaluation of systematic changes and data enrichment. The present thesis is an endeavor to

contribute to data enrichment and facilitate more research projects on QA in the future.

Foremost, I would like to express the deepest appreciation to my thesis supervisor, Dr. Bjørn

Stensaker for his patience and insightful feedback on the initial ideas for the project and the

framework for analysis, whose scholarly interests in and the depth of knowledge of the

research areas are valuable in many respects.

I am thankful for launching such an amazing program - HEEM that gave us a unique

opportunity to live and study in three different European countries - the interesting and

challenging two years of sweet memories of our lives. I have been transformed by these

years and the ideas we worked on.

Being in the midst of so much energy and intelligence, many thanks are due to my classmates

and professors at three different universities for being friendly and supportive throughout my

studies that helped me produce this work.

Finally, I would like to thank those who were eager to share their perspectives, information,

and personal experiences on quality assurance and internal life processes within the target

universities.

Takk! Kiitos! Obrigado!

Ketevan Darakhvelidze

May 26, 2012

# **Table of Contents**

I. INTRODUCTION				
1.1 Executive Summary	1			
1.2 Problem Statement	4			
1.3 Purpose of the Study	6			
1.4 Research Questions	7			
1.5 Significance of the Study	8			
II. THEORETICAL & ANALYTICAL CONSIDERATIONS	15			
2.1 Two Theoretical Approaches Relevant to Organizational Learning	15			
2.2 Analytical Framework	19			
2.3 Combining the Theoretical Perspectives and the Learning Activities	25			
III.DATA & METHODOLOGY	27			
3.1 Research Design	27			
3.2 Participants and Sample Selection	28			
3.3 Procedures and Ethics	30			
3.4 Data Collection and Analysis	30			
3.5 Validity and Reliability	31			
IV. NATIONAL CONTEXT & QUALITY DISCOURSE	33			
4.1 The New Pace for Georgian HE: Underlying Forces to Emphasize Quality	33			
4.2 Nature of State: Triangular Co-ordination and Dynamics of QA Development	34			
4.3 Fading Institutional Autonomy and Increasing Accountability	37			
4.4 The National QA Instrument: Authorization and Accreditation	38			
V. EMPIRICAL DATA & RESULTS	41			
5.1 Case Study Universities	41			
5.2 Governance and Structural Adaptations	42			
5.3 External Orientation and Drivers for Change	45			
5.4 Local Changes in Practices and Learning Organization	48			
VI. DISCUSSION: RESPONSE TO THE MAIN QUESTION	57			
VII. CONCLUSION	65			
REFERENCES	67			
APPENDIX A: INTERVIEWING AGENDA				

#### I. INTRODUCTION

## 1.1 Executive Summary

The present study intends to establish a baseline on the practices of internal quality assurance and describe quality assurance (thereafter, IQA) culture in three Georgian universities (Ilia State University (ISU), Batumi Shota Rustaveli State University (RSU), Telavi State University (TeSaU)) in the context of the changing national higher education policies and recently established quality assurance surveillance system. Namely, the institutional authorization and programme accreditation and the legislative measures that set forward the requirements to introduce IQA offices in Georgian universities. Bounded by the new national policy and QA legislative framework in Georgia, that have been considerably influenced by the Bologna process and the European assistance programs, HEIs have formally been urged to build up IQA offices that would potentially enhance the quality of the primary processes in higher education.

The focus of the study is to look at the recent developments in launching the national quality assurance agenda and its accountability requirements aiming at improving the quality of teaching and learning at universities along with other recognized external drivers for change (e.g. market competition for students, hence revenues, changing student quality - critical and self-demanding customers, etc.) and reflect on the impact they have had and/or continue to have on changing responses and behaviors, if any, at the institutional level.

Studying the organizational adaptations by looking at one of the aspects of university life, that is IQA management, at Georgian universities in response to the changing conditions and the new phase of development and imposed responsibilities, the current study aims at further developing the available literature on the internal design – the 'architecture' of teaching and learning process within academic institutions and contributing to the theoretical considerations and analytical understanding of academic learning organizations.

The study will review noticeable organizational changes – changes in organizational arrangements, i.e. organizational structure and governance in relation to setting up IQA systems in universities as a result of the recently imposed legal requirements. By examining the linkage between external requirements and internal practice for improving the quality as

well as the meso-level learning activities with respect to quality assurance management, it will address the major analytical question of whether there are elements of genuine learning within the respective academic organization, as it is expected from various stakeholders, and what sort of "learning organizations" the selected higher education institutions are becoming with respect to IQA management.

An institutional case study method of experiences of practices in IQA from selected Georgian higher education institutions aims to establish analytical understanding of the local practice and explore organizational learning in relation to quality assurance arrangements and practice in a real life setting. With the aid of data from seven interviews – two to three from each institution, the institutional responses and behaviors towards the intentions underpinning the quality movement evolving from outside and through internal structures are examined. The data solicited from the examined institutions is framed under the integrated approach of two theoretical models and an analytical framework. The study will supplement to inform the existing professional practice in the changing environment, triggered by the external drivers for change such as by the national government policies as a response to and consequence of the Bologna process, the student market forces and the emergence of new market competitors within which Georgian academic institutions have been *placed* to carry out their basic processes of teaching and learning.

In addition to obtaining empirical data from the primary sources – from three Georgian HEIs under a case study research design, the study, as a departure point, will carefully review the core national discourse shaping the rationale for quality in the existing policy papers, that is, the key policy documents on Georgia's current regulatory and QA frameworks. Highly contextual grounds of the study are to be established by giving a comprehensive overview of the recent developments of the national higher education policy and reforms in relation to quality assurance at both national (macro) and institutional (meso) levels.

The theory and research from public administration on an academic learning organization, reform and change, policy implementation as well as selected analytical literature from sociology and political science will be used to study and analyze adaptations in academic structure and governance and organizational learning patterns at the meso level.

The study starts with introducing two different theoretical models framed under the *neoinstitutional* and the *resource dependence* perspectives that offer two different conceptual understandings of organizational adaptations and learning needed to adjust to a new, regulated, and more competitive environment. It will propose two theoretical traditions HEIs may be affected by the centralized national policies with respect to QA reform and the Bologna process – either they know how to please the authority and feed the principal agent and/or they develop self-directed internal responses to the larger processes. This rather broad theoretical framework will be connected to the *five* analytical indicators of organization learning proposed by David Garvin (1993) and used by David Dill (1999) in relation to the adaptations of academic organizations in quality assurance in his study, to assess what sort of responses HEIs adopt and what kind of an organizational learning model they are developing – externally-focused or internally-focused.

The proposed study is timely due to the recent introduction of the major QA initiatives and the QA surveillance plan by the Georgian government to maintain and enhance quality of higher education in the transition economy and accelerate the European integration process by engaging in the Bologna Process. The significance of the study should by no means be underestimated, because no comprehensive empirical study has been conducted either to document the recent developments in the regulatory and QA frameworks in Georgia or to establish the most up-to-date analysis on the local institutional quality management practices in recent years. Thus, the present study is one of such timely endeavors to enrich data on the local institutional practices and study the change processes in this particular dimension; hence the analysis may potentially clarify implications for better informed and data-driven policy-formation in the long-run. It can establish grounds for future studies of organizational behavior and quality assurance using the explored theoretical and analytical frameworks. Equally important is the objective to inform peer institutions, education policy-makers, stakeholders that may be concerned with institutional capacity development and promotion of internal quality assurance cultures within higher education.

#### 1.2 Problem Statement

HEIs nowadays face challenges of external evaluations and increasing pressure and demand from various stakeholders around the world. Georgia is not an exception. Concerns for quest for quality and forms of academic accountability, designed to maintain and improve the quality of the primary processes in higher education have become an integral part of the national higher education reforms in many parts of the world, including Europe and Georgia. The traditional means of maintaining or improving quality of teaching and learning by universities were tacit and implicit, free from any form of a formal policy (Dill, 1999; Henkel, 1998; Stensaker, 2007). Out of the two established foci of quality assessment, often referred to as contradictory objectives, several scholars argue that HEIs have traditionally emphasized quality improvement since the Middle Ages (van Vught & Westerheijden, 1994) as part of the *unwritten* social contract between society and knowledge institutions (Clark, 1983). Quality used to be a tacit dimension of the sector as part of the unwritten social contract; the argument can be put forward that quality has always been a tradition and the key organizing principle and core features of academe (Middlehurst, 1992). It is just the outside world and the new fashion of governments that stress the need to pay attention to it nowadays (Newton, 2007), or this new trend may be framed as a 'collective formalization of quality' (Harvey, 2006; Harvey & Stensaker, 2008). It is notoriously known that universities have been distinctively characterized as 'loosely-coupled' organizations where the 'shop-floor' exercised a great degree of autonomy in their work; the shared norms and disciplinary traditions guided the quality of teaching and learning (Clark, 1983; Weick, 1976). Many contributors to the study of quality issues over the last couple of decades still consider quality to be traditional and intrinsic dimension in academia (Stensaker, 2007). However, the emerging evidence shows that universities in many countries face increasing external pressure under the influence of the new public policy instruments of the 'evaluative state' (Neave, 1998) demanding academic accountability (Dill, 1992, 1999) and evaluation may also be seen as a political process of rationalizing the policy formation (Henkel, 1998). The actions of the outside world have mostly been marked by focusing on accountability measures that has been an indication of 'withdrawal of trust' from institutions aiming at protecting the HE market (Trow, 1994; 1996) by creating quasi-market or regulated statemarket model (Olsen, 1988). This is the new reality higher education institutions face worldwide; some systems have faced it recently, like Georgia as part of the education reforms and change in national policy discourse.

This latest drift in focus on quality issues and quality assurance by the outside world in academe has also been stimulated by international agencies such as World Bank, IMF, OECD, etc. The concept of quality in higher education has been a predominant 'meta idea over the last two decades with related spread of the new institutional quality management fads and fashion reflecting the major phenomenon in societies (Stensaker, 2007). The key element in establishing and creating the European Higher Education Area (EHEA) by the signatory countries is comprehensively the quality assurance reform agenda itself to align the outputs and facilitate recognition. As the Norwegian Ministry of Education and Research relabeled the Bologna Process in their reforms introduced in 2002-2003, the process is the Quality Reform itself. The Quality Reforms in the long time-frame perspective are to be eventually implemented throughout the Bologna signatory states.

Since the beginning of the 21st century, the context in which Georgian HEIs operate has changed considerably due to the recent engagement in the Bologna process and governmental change in 2003 as a result of the Rose Revolution. The new direction towards the regionalization of Georgian higher education and the intensified international educational assistance programs have had a considerable impact on the national HE policies to reform and restructure the system and address quality problems, mainly to improve its effectiveness and relevance. In this context, HEIs have been required to adjust to the externally-driven national quality check arrangements such as the institutional authorization and programme accreditation that aimed at checking the basic standards for administering educational services and granting education degrees, authorized and recognized by the state. This new process had a devastating consequence for many HEIs. After the legislative measures, launched in 2004 by the new law on higher education of Georgia, HEIs have been left to deal with various transitions in the organizational and program structures; the new law demanded for HEIs to build an IQA system in order to improve, meet the external QA scheme requirements, and implement the pressures in the quest for quality imposed from above (Law of Georgia on Higher Education, 2004, Article 25). In addition to the national expectations for the HEIs to be met, under the Bologna Process scheme, the Berlin Communiqué, 2003 called individual HEIs to prioritize and dedicate their institutional efforts to enhance quality by developing more effective and robust IQA systems. The ministers particularly emphasized the role and responsibility of each institution in ensuring quality as the way to develop the European dimension for QA. In support of this ambition, Standards and Guidelines for Quality Assurance in the European Higher Education Area (ENQA, 2005) was developed which was also translated into Georgian as a guideline for employing it as a novel and recommended practice in internal quality assurance management.

The practices of QA in Georgian HEIs including the development of the QA scheme(s) in the country as a whole are in fact new at birth, accounting for about seven years. Up until 2005, institutions were not administering IQA measures as such and any formal national QA measures, so called quality assurance surveillance systems both external and institutional, were either absent, or not functional. Hence, one should only assume that there is no strong institutional culture of administering formal QA in HEIs thus far. More detailed explanation of the research problem is presented in the background and conceptual framework section below.

## 1.3 Purpose of the Study

The rationale of the proposed research study is to explore and describe the existing IQA practices and institutional quality culture in HEIs in the context of the external quality check and surveillance scheme and legislative framework on the processes. Particularly, the primary purpose is to provide an overview of IQA and structural adaptations relevant to the improvement of the core academic processes at three HEIs and understand the impact of the external accountability requirements on some of the noticeable changes in Georgian higher education institutions. Its aim is to study institutional adaptations and change in the light of a development of quality assurance culture within – alteration in organizational structures and governance, external and internal orientation, distribution of responsibilities, activities related to problem solving in QA, development of information system, human resource development, etc. By examining the linkage between external requirements and institutional practice, it will address how the new external policies and arrangements affected the 'inner life' of higher education institutions and whether they are becoming 'learning organizations'. Time has come to reflect on what has been happening within institutions regarding quality assurance processes.

The secondary aim is to supplement the available knowledge locally about institutional experiences of implementing QA and how they are becoming transparent to stakeholders; also, to inform and stimulate more attention from the key actors and policy-makers, general

public, etc. that may be concerned with institutional capacity development and promotion of internal quality assurance culture within higher education. Further strengthened and validated knowledge on the changing practices at the meso and micro levels, thus learning from it, and helping to embed quality culture can facilitate organizational development, may trigger positive change and enhancement of quality of higher education activities.

# 1.4 Research Questions

**Key Question:** How are Georgian HEIs affected by the national policy initiatives aiming at improving the quality of teaching and learning at universities?

# **Sub Questions:**

- (1) What are the changes in organizational arrangements, i.e., *organizational structure* and *governance* to improve quality of the primary processes at Georgian higher education institutions?
- (2) How are practices in IQA in HEIs affected by the external drivers for change?

This will help us examine the linkage between IQA practices and external QA (EQA) – policy and practice (e.g. what is evaluated, standards of methodologies, convergence in arrangements, etc.). For instance, does the policy of EQA, whether it maybe accountability *versus* improvement focuses, evidence itself in different practices in IQA within the target HEIs?

(3) Are HEIs with regard to improving quality of *their core process* becoming 'learning organizations' or is it a matter of cosmetic change giving false impressions to the outside world on their performance?

The latter is an analytical question that aims to address the elements of building a learning organization, or where relevant, to report examples of developing a conformance or compliance culture.

The key question will explore how the national quality assurance policies – the law on higher education that is fully in line with the Bologna process recommendations act as an impetus for organizational learning using the five indicators proposed by David Garvin (1993). The sub-questions examine the following three dimensions: (1) changes in governance and structures in relation to QA; (2) external orientation and adaptations of organizations; and (3) internal dynamics with respect to QA processes in HEIs.

## 1.5 Significance of the Study

The key actors who are responsible for the national higher education policy formation in the country have made positive steps in recent years in reforming and modernizing the higher education system, especially in introducing legislative measures and steering mechanism to fix the pure market failures. Nevertheless, the preexisting structures and processes still remain powerful to hamper the reforms process, because the period after the communism collapse in 1989 has been marked by dramatic and unstable social, economic, and political transformations which adversely affected the education sector, including everything else.

For the newly independent state of Georgia, adequate financing of higher education appeared to be a major constraint. In addition to the structural issues and unfavorable legacy left by the 70 years of the Soviet regime and ideology, the higher education system lost its linkage to the labour market; the corresponding patterns were the collapsing economy in 1990s and deteriorating education quality. Given the harsh realities of the economic recession in 1990s, the state government found itself vulnerable to provide adequate funding and effective steering mechanism to preserve quality. Coupled with this, the demand for higher education remained unchanged and enrollment rates went up even higher reaching mass, if not universal, patterns by 2005. The Georgian society always has valued higher education and the anticipated social upward mobility prospects of education. Likewise the increasing demand for higher education, the emergence of new professions in a transition economy, such as business management, economics, public affairs and the related job skills opened the possibility to create new higher education institutions (Sharvashidze, 2005).

For this purpose, the liberal regulatory framework for higher education intensively stimulated and permitted proliferation of private HEIs in the market without giving much consideration to some of the unanticipated adverse consequences of the tension of access and quality. The

total number of HEIs, both public and private, was between this range - 244 to 300 by 2005 which may suggest a robust higher education system – the core characteristic of the post-industrial knowledge-based society where the demand is met and the participations rates are kept high. Nevertheless, behind this data lies the harsh reality of pervasive system-wide corruption, deteriorating quality, external and internal efficiency, and poor governance both at the national and institutional levels.

On the whole, the macro level factors, such as scarce funding of HE, proliferation of private HEIs and establishment of 'degree mills' over 14 years, "diploma disease", system-wide corruption (Dore, 1976; Heynemann, 2008; Janashia, 2004), and poor governance capacity within the respective structures in the HE system contributed to the overall decline of quality for more than a decade. Hence, concerns for quality of HE then naturally came to the forefront in policy discussions in Georgia. The discussion of education quality enhancement appeared at a time of rapid growth of interest amongst policy-makers and the new government officials that came into power in 2003. The change and development-oriented government authorities immediately recognized its prevailing role for social and economic development.

In this context worldwide, knowledge has emerged as an economic commodity. That being said, the national governments have intensively steered processes related to their HE systems to ensure that they are placed competitively in the international marketplace. Between the two major perspectives on HEIs, i.e. higher education as a social institution and higher education as an engine for economic growth, national governments tend to emphasize the economic dimension of higher education (Gumport, 2000; Gumport & Sporn, 1999). Therefore, their actions with respect to higher education are marked by distinct characteristics of what many scholars refer to as the rise of the 'evaluative state' (Neave, 1998). They shared the common pact and started to recognize the international evidence about higher education and its positive role to facilitate the development processes - to reposition and maintain competitiveness in increasingly globalizing knowledge-based economies. The worldwide practice shows that the more national states link HE and its outputs to economy, welfare, and market advantages, the more it is necessary for HEIs to secure quality.

In the case of the new political administration of Georgia, higher education is a vital instrument on the national socio-economic development policy agenda, including the ones of

the international aid agencies (IMF, World Bank, USAID, UN), to promote faster growth by moving towards skill-based production and services and speed up the *regionalization* prospects, i.e. the European integration process in the nearest future (Georgia Consolidated Education Strategy and Action Plan 2007-2011). Pursuing this goal in the new development strategy, Georgia became a full member of the Bologna process in 2005 (Bergen Communiqué, May 19, 2005). Joining the Bologna process in essence means that under the supra-national negotiated agreements amongst the ministers, each member state agreed to follow and reform HE in compliance with the negotiated standards and indicators. And quality of higher education is certainly the primary concern of the European family which is quite often reflected in the Bologna campaign. The Quality Reforms in the long run will be implemented throughout the Bologna signatory countries (EPPM, 2008; Glonti & Chitashvili, 2007). All these have created the context in which rationales for quality for Georgian higher educational institutions have been shaped

Regardless the demand and requirements to bet met, the Bologna process offers prospects to the Georgian HE to change and improve. Indeed, the aim of potential European integration motivates the national authorities to prioritize higher education and relevant policy instrument(s). For instance, the most vividly observed government's response to reforming the national HE is the emergence of Georgia as an 'evaluative state' that is steering the processes related to the functions and governance of HEIs (Neave, 1998). The role of state has become vigorous in how they perceive HE development and its potential contribution to the socio-economic development of the nation.

The recent reforms in HE respectively were legitimized by the introduction of the HE legal framework - the Law of Georgia on Higher Education, which is intended to regulate the transformation of higher education system. The law was a foundation of the first attempts of QA at the policy level – formal accreditation processes of HEIs in Georgia, undertaken by an independent accreditation agency – The National Center for Educational Quality Enhancement, NCEQE (formerly, the National Center for Education Accreditation (NCEA). Although the trend was a basic check of standards for HEIs, it created grounds to establish mechanisms for quality assurance in higher education. The external measures for accreditation evaluated all HEIs that emerged during the transitional period featuring high level of corruption and deteriorating quality of the educational processes (Janashia, 2004; Sharvashidze, 2005). The process revealed that a majority of HEIs were not able to meet the

basic accreditation criteria set by the Accreditation Agency. As a result, many of them failed the institutional accreditation process and out of 244 HEIs (public 26 and private 218) initial accreditation was given to 110 HEIs. However, today's data on HEIs include fewer (some of them have merged) - 58 state accredited HEIs, 20 public and 38 private, respectively.

Until this large-scale reform endeavor, HEIs enrolled a large number of students; universities were crowed and literally administered an open door policy for the mass enrollment demand. The pure interest of higher education providers in the market was financial revenues, instances documented names of students enrolled in an absentee program, but still managed to get degrees at the end. The cultural and economic aspirations were noted on the demand side. The "diploma disease" was quite pervasive among the Georgian people, which many scholars explain differently in other parts of the world for various reasons as a transition from elite to mass universities (Altbach, 2004; Maassen & Cloete, 2002; Scott, 1998; Trow, 1970).

Such expansion in size also created tensions for preserving quality. After the introduction of the accreditation programme, which assessed all existing institutions for approval to admit and offer state approved degrees, a number of students and HEIs declined more than twice and access and participation in HE became *exclusive* for those with merits screened via the high stakes university entrance examinations that is administered centrally. The shift may suggest that today's student body entering Georgia HEIs is quite different in abilities compared to their previous peers who were subject to individual university admission procedures until 2004, being part of the corrupted regime. A better-prepared and demanding type of student body adds its powerful effect to drivers for change and better performance. At least the intention of the Unified National University Entrance Examination was to screen the applicant pool and admit those who are able and prepared to study at a higher level.

Hereby, an argument can be put forth that the cut in the number of HEIs and decreasing student enrollment rates exclusive to those with merits has been compromised in order to improve quality provision of the higher education sector. The primary aim to make the HE exclusive was to enhance quality and reward able students. First time in the history of the Georgian higher education, HEIs activities are subject to formal external requirements for quality. Moreover, an institutional competitiveness through market-based coordination and input-based demand driven funding scheme will become decisive when it comes to revenues and student choice (Clark, 1983). Some of the elements of the market type of steering model

that we see in Georgia today – both institutional, i.e. increasing competition for students and labour ones, i.e. employability of graduates - will eventually regulate educational quality.

To emphasize the point more, the introduction of the high stakes examinations – the National University Entrance Examinations - directly aimed at increasing higher admissions requirements and eliminating corruption, it must also be understood as an indicator of enhancing quality of applicants to HEIs. In other words, today's student body in Georgia is assumed and tested for to be more prepared to continue studies at a higher level, accordingly greater expectations from the demand side will put more pressure on HEIs in Georgia. This brings more tensions from the demand side on the supply side, which requires both internal and external validation of quality. Increasing public and private funding of HE in recent years with corresponding higher tuition fees directly influences the degree of institutional accountability to the government, communities, students and their families. There is no free higher education for the demand-side unless one receives a full student grant given to exceptional candidates; hence, students and families considering private education investment must have confidence in the quality of Georgian HEIs and in the quality and value of Georgian degrees. This brings more tensions from the demand side on the supply side and all the demand requires both internal and external validation of quality of public and personal investments.

Regardless the rising pressures on the higher education recently to strengthen public confidence in their core activities and meet accountability and compliance to the legal framework, it must be admitted that the context appears promising largely. The previous public perceptions about the higher education system are improving and the accusations for low quality of the educational processes, poorly prepared and unqualified professoriate, and irrelevance of the HE system to the (inter)national labour-market needs, are more dominated by the public education policy discussions of opportunities to transform and enhance quality of higher education. The current government policy with respect to higher education and institutional resource support have never been so encouraging, hence the meaningful coordination amongst the key actors (the state, the market, and the HEIs) may only be complimentary to build a robust higher education system.

Putting this simply, now, the primary responsibility for quality assurance lies within each institution. In fact, change happens incrementally from grassroots (Clark, 1983) and the

distinct characteristics of bottom-heavy higher education institutions affect policy implementation as a case of change in the short-run (Musselin, 2004). Moreover, this is what the Berlin Communiqué of 2003, the European Ministers pushed for - more institutional level efforts. The communiqué argued the higher education institutions to pursue their efforts to build up a robust quality assurance system of their core activities through the systematic introduction of internal mechanisms and their direct correlation to external quality assurance. Consequently, it advocated that higher education institutions in each Bologna signatory country to build up an effective internal quality assurance system guided by the common set of European standards for internal quality assurance that is framed under the ENQA document: all Bologna signatory states were called to implement these standards by 2007. The importance of internal quality assurance capacity and culture development improvement must be on the national policy and institutions strategic agenda. Indeed, the external quality enhancement agency, in reality quality assurance check and control agency, the National Center for Educational Quality Enhancement, is not fully capable for optimum quality assurance at each university, thus it has to put sufficient focus on developing to build a robust internal quality management systems. Hence, higher education institutions in Georgia are challenged to adjust their program structures, curricula, teaching and learning methods and meet the new societal and economic demands of the country. Georgian HEIs, in recognition of this challenge, are urged to pay superior attention to establish robust internal quality assurance systems to address the current challenges of enhanced effectiveness and higher education degree relevance.

To sum up the discussion, the available literature on what Georgia has been doing to regulate and improve higher education quality - how they are implemented at the institutional level, what has been the impact of the external requirements - is scarce, if available at all. As the current context description clearly demonstrates, it demands the measures for individual HEIs to focus on this dimension. One important note before the engagement into further discussions is that the policy reforms with respect to higher education that are primarily in line with the Bologna process are at the early stage of implementation. Hence, this factor attaches the present study the special importance as well as some limitations to keep in mind. The present study is intended to draw a baseline and look at the developments analytically. It intends to map and assess data on the internal QA practices and study institutional change in response to the changing environment.

The section to follow will review the theory and research on learning organization to establish conceptual and theoretical framework for the analysis of the changes in academic structure and governance within the selected universities.

#### II. THEORETICAL & ANALYTICAL CONSIDERATIONS

# 2.1 Two Theoretical Approaches Relevant to Organizational Learning

To establish the theoretical grounds for the analytical understanding of the research questions, two major theoretical perspectives are used in the present study: *Resource Dependence Theory (RDT)* and the *Neo-institutionalism perspective*. Given the nature of the main contribution of the study that lies in its different approach of using the two rather larger theoretical perspectives in relation to the organizational learning literature, these theoretical frameworks are used and understood in an altered way in this study to conceptualize organizational adaptations and struggle for continuous improvement to better understand the analytical part within the organizational learning perspective of academic organizations.

With this in mind, the following assumptions can be made when addressing the organizational behaviors relevant to improving the core processes in higher education. There are two idealistic ways through which HEIs can be affected by the external QA policies (national policies, regional QA networks – ENQA framework, etc.) and the external drivers for change, i.e. student market competition, reputation, etc.:

- (1) Perfect Flexibility external-focus, fitting within the environment and/or
- (2) *Internal Enhancement Measures* organizational identity struggle and continuous development.

Neither assumption is exclusive from another, nor does either of them explain perfectly the theoretical perspectives. Nevertheless, the theoretical models help explain the assumptions.

The first assumption about organizational adaptations may be best understood and framed under the sociological view of institutions - the *neo-institutionalism* where the central thesis is that there is strong pressure from the surrounding environments, which in this study may be defined that organizations are externally- and accountability-focused searching for legitimacy and survival (Figure 2).

The second view that organizations can adapt themselves is a cornerstone assumption of the *Resource Dependence* theory. It also assumes that organizations are dependent on external forces, but emphasizes that each organization has certain strategic choice and actions left to respond to the external drivers for change that is more internal-looking, emphasizing the need

of institutional responsibility exhibiting continuous struggle for organizational identity and improvement (Figure 2).

In the following, these perspectives and assumptions are explored briefly before the analytical model is presented. The theoretical views and the analytical framework are presented as a matrix describing the indicators of organizational learning emerged in the literature from the contributions of the key thinkers like Peter Senge (1990a, 1990b), David Garvin (1993), George Huber (1991) in relation to the core theoretical perspectives (Figure 2).

### *Neo-institutional Theory*

From the neo-institutionalism perspective, organizations are viewed to operate in an institutional environment, influenced by this environment that informs and guides appropriate or acceptable organizational forms and behaviors (Scott, 1987; Oliver, 1997). It helps us explain why organizations exhibit elements of standardization and the same organizational structure – institutionalization (isomorphism) (DiMaggio & Powell, 1983; Stensaker & Norgård, 2001) as a consequence and response to institutional fulfillment to fit within the environment.

The theory informs us that the main goal for institutions is to survive; so is the constant need for institutions to establish legitimacy. In terms of HEIs and quality enhancement discussion, we may interpret that it is to feed the beast and meet the expectations of the principal agent, per se the national structures/external agents for external quality validation. The presented conceptualization emphasizes the notion of the survival of the fittest organizations - the organizational conformity to the institutional milieu with 'the proper' actions and mimicry. To establish legitimacy, institutions are aware of the importance of pleasing the authority – 'playing the game', feeding the beast, developing double-standards and exercising symbolic actions; such a strategy by institutions, called the standardization - institutionalization, constitutes to develop a compliance culture, practice window-dressing, imitate actions, and contribute to convergences in institutional practices. Organizational conformity occurs when organizations practice relatively stable routine responses, symbolic actions, often ritualistic in compliance of environmental change (DiMaggio and Powell, 1983; Levitt & March, 1988; Mayer and Rowan, 1977). According to the neo-institutional perspective, organizational mimicry is a common mechanism in institutional behaviour – "compliance occurs in many circumstances because other types of behavior are inconceivable; routines are followed because they are taken for granted as 'the way we do these things'" (Scott, 2001, p. 57). The neo-institutionalism suggests that organizations or individuals make certain choices, because other actions are not conceivable due to the availability of an alternative. Adopted organizational structures and practices are often reflections of the rules, policies, paradigms, etc. of the larger environment (Scott, 2001; Oliver, 1997). The neo-institutional perspective does not view organizations as self-directed, autonomously perusing their own objectives independent from their social milieu. Organizations thus act to gain certainty and legitimacy, emphasizing stability of organizations while operating in that environment. Organizational adaptation to the demands in the society is determined by external forces for reasons of legitimacy and survival (Stensaker & Norgård, 2001).

### Resource Dependency Theory (RDT)

The central thesis in the Resource Dependency Theory (Pfeffer & Salancik 1978; Pfeffer 1982) is the flexibility and the reactive nature of organizations. The theory is based on the notion that organizations operate in environments that are the sources of scarce critical resources and organizations compete to secure and exploit their share, which are also fought by other contender organizations, in order to insure their own continuation and endurance in market (Pfeffer & Salancik, 1978).

In comparison with the neo-institutional theory, RDT also assumes that organizations are dependents on external forces, but emphasizes that each organization has certain strategic choice and actions left to respond to the external drivers for change that is more internal-looking, emphasizing the need of institutional responsibility exhibiting continuous struggle for organizational identity and improvement while developing their own internal responses.

The resource dependence view shares the open and natural systems theories (Birmbaum, 1988, 2000) of organizations with an assumption that organizations are flexible and responsive in order to survive. Under the open systems perspective of higher education institutions, social scientists come to an agreement that organizations exist in their environment and interact with its milieu for realizing its objectives and goals. As the theory would predict, environmental transformation induces organizational change because of the active choice behavior of organizations (Oliver, 1991).

Within the resource dependence school, the departure point is that organizations' internal responses to competitive general environment as the source of scarce resources is critical for

survival. *Competition* among organizations is a distinctive assumption of the resource-based view. Accordingly, resource dependence theorists argued that in order to ensure stability and certainty of resources that are critical to an organization, for instance, revenues for HEIs from its customers, government funding both tailored and general, etc., the concepts of strategic choice and tactical management are important to develop their own responses to their external environment. From the institutional quality enhancement perspective, this would also mean to raise quality and increase and maintain institutional *reputation* in the market. Relevant to higher education institutions, institutions must secure and maintain reputation, successfully compete for its main customer core – students and markets, develop and sustain effective relationships with society at large (Clark, 1998). Within this school of thought, the internal capabilities of the organization in designing their own responses to the external demands to gain competitive advantage in the market are critical; universities are thought to innovate for survival. The theory has implications regarding many aspects of organizational strategy such as strategic choice, decision-making, divisional structure of organizations, external relations, etc.

These theoretical frameworks – the neo-institutional and RDT have been used and understood in an *altered* way in this study to conceptualize organizational adaptations and the organizational learning perspective of academic organizations. Both perspectives are rather idealistic to understand organizational adaptability, in which HEIs can be affected by the external environment in which HEIs can exhibit differentiated imposed and self-directed behaviors relevant to improving the core processes in higher education. One way to understand why these perspectives have been selected to study and analyze organizational behaviors in administering QA processes, the departure point is that both perspectives deal with organizational learning but in very different ways, for instance inward-looking and outward-looking. Ideally, both approaches facilitate the understanding of the type of learning organization each examined university may be becoming (Figure 2). The following sections will make clear why these two perspectives have been adopted in this study and what clues these perspectives offer with respect to the type of organizational learning occurring within the organizations.

### 2.2 Analytical Framework

# HEIs as 'Learning Organizations' Approach

According to many scholars, the new public policy instruments of various governments around the world urge HEIs to improve quality of the core processes (Stensaker, 2007). The rationale found behind the internal public reforms in many parts of the world, including the national higher education policies in Georgia reflects responses to external forces (Maassen & Cloete, 2002). As already mentioned in the problem statement, higher education has become a vital instrument on nations' socio-economic development agendas and policies, including the ones of various multilateral and bilateral development agencies (Altbach, 2004, OECD Thematic Review, 2008; UNESCO World Conference on Higher Education, 1998). In this global context, nations are challenged to reform HE to gain and/or maintain international competitiveness. Economies that were traditionally based on manufacturing are heading towards "knowledge-based economy" in nature (Altbach, 2004; Castells, 2001; Scott, 1998). The impact of the emerging government reforms bringing higher education into the play towards development can also be seen in the rise and growth of the 'evaluative state' (Neave, 1998). The practice in many parts of the world shows that the more national states link HE and its outputs to economy, welfare, and market advantages, the more it is necessary for HEIs to secure quality (Henkel, 1998; Stensaker, 2007; Tight, 2003). HEIs activities are more formally evaluated nowadays and they are held more accountable for performativity than ever before. These external drivers for change and development of various quality assurance policies in a number of countries assume that universities must perform better and become learning organizations with regard to the core processes of teaching and learning.

Without question, there is a variety of frameworks that can be applied to study organizational behaviors with respect to quality management within higher education institutions as well as the need of organizational adaptations to a new and more competitive environment. One of such relevant literature would be on the learning organization.

#### The Learning Organization

The concept of the 'learning organization' originates from the organizational studies literature that has been recently emphasized while studying organizational behavior and learning (Tsang, 1997). The amount of relevant literature is immense characterized by writings of various pioneer thinkers who contributed to the disciplines of organizational

learning attempting to define and suggest an 'ideal model' of an organization in which learning is maximized (Easyerly-Smith, 1997; Levitt & March, 1988; March, 1991; Huber, 1991; Senge, 1990a). Contributions from the broader literature on organizational learning that studies the phenomena of learning within organizational contexts have been useful offering solid theoretical grounds for clarification and conceptualization of the learning organization. The concept of the 'learning organization' describes the purposeful and systematic quest for knowledge and the processes and structures in support of the related activities to be promoted.

As David Garvin (1993) argued in his well-known article – 'Building a Learning Organization', commitment to learning is a prerequisite for continuous improvement and organizational advancement - 'better oneself to gain an edge'; if it is absent, a repetition of old practices is present. "Change remains cosmetic, and improvements are either fortuitous or short-lived," - he adds (p. 78). He continues that the organizational learning encompasses a planned process within an organization: it is purposeful and systematic acquisition of knowledge gained internally and externally within the existing support structure of an organization.

Selected from the classic writings, Peter Senge (1990a) defines:

learning organizations [are] ...organizations where people continually expand their capacity to create the results they truly desire, where new and expansive patterns of thinking are nurtured, where collective aspiration is set free, and where people are continually learning to see the whole together (p. 3).

He views learning organizations as the ones committed to the optimizing learning through carefully integrated corporate model 'component technologies' (systems thinking, personal mastery, mind-set models, shared-vision, team learning) have been criticized as being too abstract and utopian, hardly giving a practical meaning to the definition; it is neither actionable or applicable in practice (Dill, 1999; Garvin, 1993). In the similar spirit, George Huber (1991) partitioned four contracts related to organizational learning ((1) knowledge acquisition, (2) information distribution, (3) information interpretation, and (4) organizational memory). These categorizations provide applied foundations and basis for a framework within which academic organizations can be studied. Garvin articulates a similar framework for analysis that also shares more of its utilitarian orientation but the model is more extended

and practical, presenting more precise indicators for modeling the main building blocks for the learning organization.

There are differences in literature in articulation of the meaning of learning organization and organizational learning and the former is a relatively new concept that was developed from the latter. The components that describe organizational learning in very extensive literature largely derived from the business industry are relevant to the notion of the learning organization. That said, the utilization of the constructs of the learning organization derived from the business industry to higher education may be contested, but it is widely noted that the context in which universities continue to function nowadays has changed. Some of the recent developments in higher education systems in many parts of the world such as new public policies demanding performance (effectiveness and efficiency), the rise of the 'evaluative state' (Neave, 1998), the growth of managerialism and spread of management fads (Birmbaum, 2000; Boer & Goedegebuure, 2003; Stensaker, 2007), new public management (NPM), marketisation and changing competition, etc. are the developments that allow us to look at and selectively borrow some of the relevant approaches and perspectives from the business industry literature to analyze trends in higher education.

In the light of these developments, it is reasonable to expect that HEIs in general, including Georgian HEIs, may need to reconsider necessary organizational structures and adapt some of the management fads. Hence, the application of the conceptual framework below from the business industry to HEIs is relevant while addressing some of the limitations of the framework while taking the distinct characteristics of HEIs into account (Allaire & Firsirotu, 1984; Clark, 1983; Weick, 1976, 1987).

### Garvin's Learning Activities: Indicators of Building a Learning Organization

As noted elsewhere, Garvin's (1993) framework for the learning organization was selected because he shares more of an utilitarian orientation of the literature on the learning organization, that is not high aspiration but drawing on practical guidelines and operational advice for organizational management. Garvin's operational advice is directed towards designing specific learning activities and methodological tools to maximize the quality of organizational learning processes.

The working definition of a learning organization should be a departure point here. According to Garvin (1993), a "learning organization is an organization skilled at creating, acquiring, and transferring knowledge, and at modifying its behavior to reflect new knowledge and insights" (p. 80). In support of the archetype of the learning organization, he proposes the following planned learning activities how to build a learning organization: (1) systematic problem solving, (2) experimentation with new approaches, (3) learning from their own experience and past history, (4)learning from the experiences and best practices of others, and (5) transferring of knowledge within an organization. These indicators (Figure 1) – the whole framework has been used by Dill's (1999), derived from Garvin (1993), when he applied them to case studies of quality assurance in universities (Dill, 1999).

### Davit Garvin's (1993) learning activities:

- (1) Systematic problem solving. This activity involves organizational approach towards issues to monitor and improve quality of products and services offered in a particular mind-set and methodology. It relies on the scientific model to diagnose problems and facilitate data-driven decision-making to understand underlying causes and existing evidence. Training component of staff upgrading skills in analytical tools and data analysis is critical in ensuring a continuous process of quality improvement. Accurate conclusions drawn from data and details in problem solving, rather than assumptions, are essential for organizational learning.
- (2) *Experimentation*. It involves systematic quest for and testing of new knowledge and information, which is an impetus for development. The process is guided by opportunity to learn something new and new ideals may be tested with existing programs or demonstrations projects.
- (3) Learning from past experience. In other words, internal benchmarking within the organization, between processes involving reflection and self-analysis learning from failures and successes, assess them and reflect on it. A record should be made on valuable knowledge gained from previous experiences open and accessible to other colleagues.
- (4) *Learning from others*. A carefully planned study process of other peers in the market external benchmarking outside environment can be a fertile source of ideals to improve the core processes. Uncovering others' practices and learning from them can be a powerful impetus for positive

change and maintenance of quality in a learning organization. Another source of gaining knowledge from 'outside' sources is customers, students in higher education context.

(5) *Transferring knowledge*. Gained knowledge must not remain a 'local affair'. Information on activities gained by individuals or groups has to become pervasive in various forms (Figure 1).

Learning organizations are skilled at these activities. In Garvin's (1993) view:

Each is accompanied by a distinctive mind-set, tool kit, and pattern of behavior. Many companies practice these activities to some degree. But few are consistently successful because they rely largely on *happenstance* [italics added] and isolated examples. By creating systems and processes that support these activities and integrate them into the fabric of daily operations, companies can manage their learning more effectively (p. 81).

It is worth noting here that Garvin's framework is not taken as the best practice, especially in the Georgian context; it is just a good plan for interviewing and perhaps use it to frame the analytical part of the thesis in addition to various pieces of analytical literature on organizational cultures and theories.

Figure 1: Garvin's Performance Diagnosis Matrix - Learning Activities

Performance Activities	Examples	
1. Systematic problem solving	- Relies on the scientific method for diagnosing problems such as 'Plan, Do, Check, Act' cycle, 'hypothesis-generating, hypothesis-testing, etc.	
	- Insisting on data, using statistical tools, data-driven decision-making.	
2. Experimentation	- Systematic searching and testing of new knowledge.	
	- Guided by opportunity for growth, not by current difficulties.	
	- Ongoing programs and one-of-a-kind demonstration programs.	
3. Learning from past experience (internal benchmarking)	- Learning from reflection and self-analysis: systematic assessment of successes and failures, recording lessons and valuable knowledge available to other employees.	
	- 'Santayana Review' - "Those who cannot remember the past are condemned to repeat it." (p. 85).	
	- Retrospective approach to studying the processes.	
4. Learning from others (external	- Looking outside to gain a new perspective.	
benchmarking)	- Borrowing of ideas: Milliken "Steal Ideas Shamelessly (SIS)".	
	- Benchmarking: ongoing investigation and learning experience, uncovering, analyzing, adopting, and implementing best practices.	
5. Transferring knowledge	- Knowledge sharing broadly throughout the organization.	
	- Written, oral, and visual reports; site visits and tours, personnel rotation programs, education and training programs.	

Source: Adopted from Garvin (1993) and Dill (1999).

# 2.3 Combining the Theoretical Perspectives and the Learning Activities

The figure 2 illustrates the two ideal theoretical models described above and the organizational learning activities advocated by David Garvin (1993) from the business industry that was argued to be also relevant to apply to study academic organizations – how they approach to ensure quality of the core processes within institutions.

Each learning indicator of organizational performance with regard to quality assurance processes is explained in the relevant theoretical view. For instance, the systematic problem solving indicator may be best clarified within the neo-institutional school as the condition in which a higher educational institution is informed about the quality problems from outside, per se by the principal agent – the government body. Certain problems are revealed by outsiders and externally-imposed initiatives are launched to fix the problems. The same learning activity under the resource-based assumption describes internally-driven problems and data-based decision-making in quality assurance processes. We are prompted by neointuitionalists that the neo-institutional perspective suggests standardization in organizational structures and practices, hence may offer standardized models of improving quality, i.e. copying ideas, repeating the old programs with no experimentation whereas the resource dependence view emphasizes the need of new ideas and constant search for contextualized measures and experiment projects to ensure fresh and vital fluid for organizational performance and gains in knowledge. Universities learn from the past memory of their practices and experiences and knowledgeable insiders' de novo creativity guides their behavior within the resource-based thesis. In comparison with the neo-institutional postulation of institutional behavior regarding the improvement of the core processes in which directives are generated outside, higher education institutions are likely to be dependent on the recommendations and assessments given by the outside knowledgeable bodies. Imitation of actions of peers in the market may take place in the neo-institutional perspective while more contextualization of actions to fit the purpose of an organization can be found in the resource-dependence perspective. The instances in which success storytelling reports on institutional or unit performance are developed for an outside 'inspector', one deals with externally focused accountability approach of an institution. Institutions show more institutional responsibility regarding organization learning when new knowledge gained from experiences and practices is shared broadly throughout the organization (see Figure 2).

Figure 2: THEORETICAL MODELS & LEARNING ACTIVITIES

LEARNING ACTIVITIES	THEORETICAL MODELS		
QUALITY ASSURANCE*			
Types of learning organizations:	Neo-institutional Perspective	Resource Dependency Theory (RDT)	
Outward looking, Inward-looking	- Necessary demands	- Competing Demands	
	- Externally-imposed Initiatives	- Internally-driven organizational responses	
	- Accountability-focused: search for legitimacy	- Improvement- and development-oriented	
	- External Control measures	- Enhancement measures	
	- 'Feeding the Beast', 'playing the game'	- Increased institutional responsibility	
	- EQA & adjustment to standards	- Improving quality	
	- Relationships between institutions and government	- Relationships intra- & intra- institutions	
	- Standardization, institutionalization	- Strategic change, innovation, identity struggle	
1. Systematic problem solving	Institutions are informed about problems from outside.	Internally-driven problems (self-evaluation, scientific way of identifying problems).	
2. Experimentation	Copying ideas, standardized models of improving quality.	Experimenting new ideas and search for new knowledge – contextualized measures experimented internally.	
3. Learning from past experience (internal-benchmarking**)	Directives generated outside (recommendations given from assessments, guidelines, etc.).	Origins of ideas internally from the past memory, knowledgeable insiders, de novo creativity.	
4. Learning from others (external- benchmarking)	Imitation of action, organizational mimicry, seeking to copy practices.	Identity formation – internalization and contextualization of actions, 'fitness for purpose', reinvented behaviors within the organization.	
5. Transferring knowledge	Reports developed for an 'inspector', 'a success story-telling' for outsiders.	Intra-organizational knowledge sharing. Information as a signal within the organization. Knowledge distribution and internal-benchmarking.	

<sup>\*</sup>An institutional policy strategy elaborated and implemented by a university administration to cope with quality problems (quality standards of the primary activities and services set by the institution or articulated benchmarks of the awarding entity) through planned and systematic approach of activities; the process aims at maintaining and enhancing standards (definition is given by the Council of Higher Education Accreditation).

<sup>\*\*</sup>A process of comparing and measuring of educational quality assurance management processes against those of a best-in-class performance in higher education industry at home and abroad (Goetsch & Davis, 1997).

#### III. DATA & METHODOLOGY

### 3.1 Research Design

Drawing on mainly qualitative data from semi-structured thematic face-to-face interviews at selected universities and QA office, the study employed a cross-case study approach – *qualitative field research*. Limited quantitative data is used to describe practice in numbers, whenever possible. The open-ended questions for semi-structured interviews were designed based on the analytical framework derived from organizational learning literature (Figure 1 and 2, Appendix A). The data on findings is presented in Table 1.

A case study approach of the present empirical enquiry appears most feasible and appropriate to *describe and explain* the complex phenomenon of organizational learning with respect to quality assurance processes, i.e. practices of IQA within its contemporary real-life setting that allowed pointing to common patterns and principles in relation to drivers for change. The multiple-case study approach can form the bases to do comparisons and derive common experiences from it (Babbie, 2007; Marshall & Rossman, 2006; Yin, 1994). Nevertheless, the primary aim is to construct a large picture responding to the prior theoretical assumptions of the organizational characteristics of an academic learning organization. Even though, the given methodology and data collection instruments heavily relied on the existing literature organizational learning and the learning organization, institutional response to the external drivers for change, quality assurance discussion in higher education, etc., it still involved inductive reasoning process throughout the project to allow deductive one to take place while analyzing the critical dimensions to study the phenomenon as well as while leading the discussion component of the present thesis.

The study presents brief analysis of the critical documents such as the Law on Higher Education of Georgia, Standards and Guidelines for Quality Assurance in the European Higher Education Area (ENQA, 2005) as secondary data analysis of external drivers of improvement and policies for QA as well. The review of the recent developments in Georgia provides a foundation to better understand the increasing legal and academic accountability measures in the country. Another strong feature of the approach lies in collecting meso and micro level empirical data from the primary sources (please, see below). The underlying

assumptions are that the results will be context-embedded that will help us establish patterns in the existing realities of administering QA activities of the primary processes.

## 3.2 Participants and Sample Selection

The key participants for the study were selected based on utilizing convenient sampling strategy from the selected institutions. The main initial criterion was that institutions must not be newly established to be able to document organizational relationships with the external actors, peer institutions, etc., whenever deemed necessary and helpful. As for individuals, the subset of people for interviews must have the profile of a head or unit level administering experience, for instance, the ones holding institutional responsibility for managing quality assurance activities within the respective universities. These included heads, including former heads of IQA offices, senior administrators in charge of institutional research units in relation to QA processes.

HEIs as research sites were initially planned to be selected based on the following criteria:

Assumption that the case will illustrate major issues and serve as a good example of documenting QA practices at the meso level;

Evidence that the case would be representative from the HE institutional market; and Accessibility of respondents and those who will be involved in the study sample; i.e. willingness of an institution to participate in the study.

The additional criteria intimately used for the project were due to the constraints on the way that limited the selection of private institutions. Four private HEIs and the responsible senior administrators, asked to be part of the research project, have declined to participate in interview. Hence, it hampered to include a whole case study on those HEIs regardless of the number of respondents interviewed or approached with questions. Indeed, the possible inclusion of private institutions in the case studies would have helped to separate the two ideal theoretical models to comment on the dimensions of internal looking vs. outward looking tendencies in organizational learning and differences between the types of HEIs drawn in the research case studies.

Due to these difficulties along the way and in addition to the criteria set above, the universities were selected based on the following criteria:

- (1) All three universities (Ilia State University (ISU), Batumi Shota Rustaveli State University (RSU), Telavi State University (TeSaU)) have benefited from the Tempus programme projects (TeSaU benefited from 1 project: "Developing an International Quality Assurance System at Telavi State University", ISU and RSU benefited from 2 projects: "Establishing Quality Assurance in the Georgian Higher Education Institutions", Promoting Internationalization and Comparability of Quality assurance in Higher education", and "The Establishment of Academic Quality Assurance centers within Grigol Robakidze University and Batumi State University") that focused on the development of an internal quality assurance systems; as a result, it is assumed that the participating HEIs have more or less developed capacity to administer QA process internally;
- (2) All HEIs are comprehensive higher education institutions;
- (3) HEIs are representative of the public higher education sector representing two important regions and one central area the capital;
- (4) The criterion reinforced, i.e. the willingness of the universities the study participants to be part of the research project.

The latter is of importance because it was difficult to motivate people working in QA offices to take part in the research project. The underlying reason, as reported by the possible participants, was that they would need to coordinate the information flow with the senior management at their universities withholding from responding to the questions in a timely manner. The response rate was relatively slow and this obstacle was overcome by providing more information about the research project and use of possible findings. HEIs and their QA offices seemed a little reluctant to participate in the study.

The respondents of the cases studies were self-selected senior administrative staff members of the case study universities' IQA offices. This indeed has both the advantages and disadvantages of involvement of the staff members of the internal QA processes and inner life of the universities. Such a selection, perhaps, one of the drawbacks of the convenient sampling, may have provided an official view given their position withholding the true perspective and critical opinions on the events that are critical to QA processes, especially exploring the inner processes and external orientation. In some of the cases, the respondents took the task to respond to the study questions without much enthusiasm or motivation, but rather committed to the principle of the 'information flow'. The length and details in given

responses by the participants varied greatly; hence some of the respondents may be quoted more than the others. This should have precautions in interpreting the findings subject to reliability and validity addressed below.

#### 3.3 Procedures and Ethics

The interviews ensured confidentiality of participants and data by coding participants as a respondent and a numerical number, R1, R2 and so forth, unless agreed to consent and it is necessary to reveal the identity along with the position; nevertheless, none was identified in the research report as requested by the respondents; participants were fully informed about the forthcoming project and its nature prior to the scheduled interviews, accordingly, the prospective participants approved their participation in the study on a voluntary basis. The participants felt more or less comfortable with most of the questions, however, there were instances when they felt that they did not want to respond to certain question(s), especially the ones that tried to explore the external orientation and compliance nature of practices of managing internal processes.

### 3.4 Data Collection and Analysis

Preparation for the qualitative field research included thorough reviewing of the relevant literature and getting familiar with the target institution or a sub-unit of the study such as websites of the participating universities, strategic documents, statutes, etc. The interview agenda with the questions was designed in advance such as topics to be covered but flexibility was ensured to allow fruitful data collection, have room for interaction, and learn from the real-life setting. The data from interviews was collected between March-April, 2012.

The interview texts were prepared on the basis of respondents' answers that were sent back for comments. Sometimes, they proposed to answer the list of the questions sent to them (Appendix A). The most preferred way was that they would answer questions in a written way with the explanation that they would carefully think of the possible responses and refer to other written documents for further review.

The research data units of analysis included individuals and group practices of managing QA within an organization. The raw data was coded several times based on the indicators and selected variables and themes. It employed a cross-case variable-oriented content analysis to discover patterns themes and form data-driven conceptualization and typology. The study aimed at searching for the similarities and differences between the situations. The data was clustered around the themes and dimensions of the theoretical and analytical framework (Table 1).

In addition to the primary data collected through face-to-face interviews and visits, the secondary data - the key written internal institutional documents (mainly statutes, strategic development plan, the policies and the legislative framework, etc.) and annual reports of individual IQA offices in each university have been reviewed and the relevant information has been reported, whenever deemed appropriate and relevant, in the subsequent sections. The review of the secondary data in advance also helped to avoid unnecessary questions or ask appropriate ones for clarification and deeper exploration. The secondary data has served to be both supplementary and complementary in the preparation of tailored questions, data analysis, and reporting. The standardized set of questions has been used with all participants (Appendix A). The key written documents are referred throughout the thesis, respectively.

# 3.5 Validity & Reliability

Considering a small number of cases – three universities and a limited number of respondents, all from QA administering offices, likewise what critics of the case study method often refer to, grounds for establishing reliability or generalizing the results to the whole country context is indeed limited. The study explores people's perspective on experiences and practices in QA, hence reliability could be questioned as we read in the relevant literature. However, while examining the certain phenomena in context-specific settings through interviews in the interpretive paradigm, the study ensured to allow enough time to maximize the credibility of this qualitative research project. Quite understandably, the credibility and trustworthiness depends on the ability and efforts taken by the researcher. The time for the research project as well as the prior preparation and review of the relevant academic literature on QA processes, theoretical understandings, analytical framework, etc. helped to elicit quality data for the *descriptive validity* (the study participants were given enough time to check the factual accuracy of an account) and the most importantly,

pertinent, applicable, and understandable information (Babbie, 2007; Marshall & Rossman, 2006).

Concerning the *interpretive validity*, the raw data was reviewed multiple times by a single researcher to ensure consistency of data in answers and reporting of the findings that enhanced *the intra-rater reliability* (Babbie, 2007; Marshall & Rossman, 2006). Using so called 'a participatory research' design, the raw data was cross-checked with its respondents for accuracy; the respondents were given a chance to comment on their interview texts that made it possible to make the best interpretation possible based on the raw data. A good number of direct quotes and thick descriptions is presented in the data and results section that are grounded in the language using their own vocabulary and concepts of the people studied. The data collection instrument was one standardized for all participants and the protocols were consistent as well (Appendix A).

Though the study procedures attempted to provide credible and defensible results, there still may be issues related to generalizability of the findings to wider groups of HEIs and circumstances (i.e. other practices of university administration rather than QA processes) that questions the external validity. Indeed, this has not been a primary goal for this study. Neither does it mean that this does not contribute to the development of knowledge about the QA processes within Georgian HEIs. Though it is case study, it still is a multi-sites research enhancing the generalizability that is useful to understand other sites similar to the sample for this research. Some examples in the practices like changes in organizational structure and governance with respect to managing quality can be generalizable to other institutions, especially the changes that were triggered by the legislative framework.

## IV. NATIONAL CONTEXT & QUALITY DISCOURSE

The contextual understanding of how the new developments in Georgia in the last seven years, i.e. (1) country's commitment to the Bologna process and (2) the state's new development agenda using higher education as an instrument towards social and economic development that have shaped rationales for quality, will be helpful before exploring the individual institutional case studies.

# 4.1 The New Pace for Georgian Higher Education: Underlying Forces to Emphasize Quality

The underlying forces generating the changes in Georgian HE are mainly the effects of globalization and internationalization and the Bologna process as a consequence and response to globalization. The rationale found behind the internal public reforms in many parts of the world, including the national higher education policies in Georgia reflects responses to these external forces (Maassen & Cloete, 2002). Higher education has become a *vital* instrument on nations' socio-economic development agendas and policies, including the ones of various multilateral and bilateral development agencies (Rivera-Batiz, 2006; Psacharopoulos & Patrinos, 2004).

In this global context, nations are challenged to reform HE to gain and/or maintain international competitiveness. Economies that were traditionally based on manufacturing are heading towards "knowledge-based economy" in nature (Altbach, 2004). The impact of the emerging government reforms bringing higher education into the play towards development can also be seen in the rise and growth of an 'evaluative state' (Neave, 1998). HEIs activities are more formally evaluated nowadays and they are held more accountable for *performativity*<sup>1</sup> than ever before.

The new administration of Georgia that came into power in 2003 prioritized to focus on higher education with a perception of its potential contribution to social and economic development of Georgia (Meel, 2006). Until then, the macro level factors, such as scarce

33

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The term *performativity* encompasses effectiveness, efficiency, and relevance of higher education.

funding of HE, proliferation of private HEIs and 'degree mills' over 14 years, system-wide corruption, and poor governance capacity within the respective structures in the HE system contributed to the overall decline of quality for more than a decade.

The quality problems appeared quite 'basic' in terms of the developmental stages but truly complex in nature, especially in its social structures, to solve. Hence, concerns for quality of HE then naturally came to the forefront in policy discussions in Georgia. The change and development-oriented government authorities started to share the widely recognized *pact* about HE and immediately recognized its prevailing role for development and the *regionalization*, i.e. the European integration process in the nearest future (Georgia Consolidated Education Strategy and Action Plan 2007-2011). Pursuing this goal in the new development strategy, Georgia became a full member of the Bologna process in 2004 (Bergen Communiqué, May 19, 2005). And quality of HE is certainly the primary concern of the European family which is reflected in the Bologna campaign. All these have created the context in which rationales for quality have been shaped.

## 4.2 Nature of State: Triangular Co-ordination and Dynamics of QA Development

Before engaging into further discussion on QA in Georgia, it will be useful to elaborate on Clark's triangle of coordination (1983, p. 143) in relation to Olsen's four models of steering approaches with respect to HE (1988, p. 237) and the major developments in QA governance models in Georgia. The discussion will be helpful as it is strongly assumed that QA processes have political and social dimensions that can be helpful to analyze and understand quality problems relative to QA developmental stages. In addition to clustering the key periods according to the coordination, state governing models of HE and QA, by using the two major perspectives – the Phase (Jeliazkova & Westerheijden, 2002) and Fashion (Stensaker, 2007) models of QA governance - the following section looks at the underlying rationales in the recent QA scheme development in Georgia.

One can identify three distinguishable periods of coordination among the state, market/society and institutions/academic oligarchy and state steering approaches with respect to the higher education system and QA schemes development in Georgia.

- (I) Burton Clark (1983, p. 143) placed the **USSR** to the nearest extreme of the State authority corner in his triangle of co-ordination as it represents the purest case of the state control over the Oligarchical and Market interaction. This is the Soviet period Georgia featuring clear characterizations of the Sovereign rationally-bound state model (Olsen, 1988). The Soviet era or any other parts of the world did not have QA mechanisms in place but the system stressed on tight legal and financial accountability for HEIs.
- (II) The Post-Soviet period (1989-2004) has been characterized by transition from the planned economy to a market economy featuring the pulling power towards the society and market in Clark's triangle of co-ordination. There were emerging characteristics of Olsen's Supermarket state model and some features of the Institutional state model illustrating more of a hybrid of steering approaches (Gornitzka & Maassen, 2000). The period was marked by the proliferation of private HEIs and universal HE participation rates and severe consequences. The institutional autonomy was relatively strong, isolated from formal policies that were hardly pursed strictly for several reasons. Yet, negative side-effects were noted to be considerable such as abuse of institutional autonomy by HEIs which resulted in pervasive corruption (Heyneman, 2008), deteriorating quality, and so forth. The liberal legal requirements, massive corruption, and state's vulnerability to govern and steer quality in higher education did not provide favourable context to administer QA mechanisms and maintain quality. In contrast with its peers in the Easter Europe, namely the Baltic countries, Georgia did not manage to establish an accreditation system during this harsh time, so the state kept the stagnated market approach to cope with quality problems.
- (III) Rose-revolution (2003) and large-scale reforms in education since 2004 have been a hybrid of the Sovereign (Olsen, 1988) and 'Evaluative State' (Neave, 1998). The state became proactive 'watchdog' (Gornitzka & Maassen, 2000) launching various steering approaches with respect to decision-making, functions, and activities of HEIs in Georgia. As part of the education reform in general, the external accreditation procedures have been elaborated centrally. The government perceived the steering to be a necessary step to push forward. For instance, the Ministry's website under the description of the Twinning Project: "Capacity Enhancement for Implementing the Bologna Action Lines in Georgia (CEIBAL)" clearly states: "HE sector in Georgia lacks adequate steering, consulting and advising mechanisms and body/bodies" (MoES Official Website, www.mes.gov.ge).

The recent reforms respectively were legitimized by the introduction of the HE legal framework - the Law of Georgia on Higher Education 2004, which is intended to regulate the transformation of higher education system. Out of four major policy instruments, known as 'NATO-Scheme,' finalized by Hood (1983),**Nodality** (information transmission/communication), Treasure (money), Authority (legal official power), and Organization (bureaucracy), the Georgian government perceived authoritative instrument regulatory framework to be the most powerful instrument to legitimize and force change at the institutional level. Van Vught's (1989 in Gornitzka, 1999) suggestion of governance strategy as rational planning and control model is helpful to conceptualize the current actions of Georgian state that exercises extensive control as they perceive themselves "omniscient and omnipotent" (p. 23). It is definitely worth mentioning that several international donors were quite active in mobilizing technical assistance and drafting the law. The law was a foundation of the first attempts of QA – formal accreditation processes of HEIs in Georgia and introduction of QA measures within HEIs (Article 25). In the Phase model (cf. Jeliazkova & Westerheijden, 2002), the trend appears to be a pessimistic one - "Arms Race" featuring some conflicts between the national policy objectives and perceptions from below and some issues related to the capacity of and the absence of quality assurance culture in the present structures of academe. Analyzing the accreditation process's political and social dimension, it has features of both the "Catwalk" and "Random walk" categorizations of the QA governance models. For instance, management ideas and recommendations come from the international assistance groups, including what is found in the recommendations from Tempus, the Twinning team, etc. Trust in institutions has become a marginal element in the relationships amongst HE, society, and the state due to the poor institutional performance and abuse of institutional autonomy for more than a decade. The 'withdrawal of trust' (Trow, 1994) now officially from universities by shifting the power and steering core towards the state institutions over the last seven years has been a result of undermined reputation and loss of confidence in the university education. The introduction of the institutional and program accreditation and the centralized student admissions policy in 2005 that aimed at getting the 'hidden information' and learning about not so much 'hidden' but well-known corrupted behaviours of individuals and instructional leaders, perhaps fit more in the "random walk" model (Jeliazkova & Westerheijden, 2002).

## 4.3 Fading Institutional Autonomy and Increasing Accountability

Analyzing to what degree Jongbloed's (2003)<sup>2</sup> eight market conditions for institutional and consumers freedoms are met in the Georgian HE, one should look at the current national conditions under which the system operates. These conditions are: the regulatory requirements and funding scheme, the former – the legislative framework is extremely relevant to analyze the market and increasing legal and academic accountability measures. Georgia has emerged as a proactive state with its steering core that try to cope with the *pure* market limitations regarding quality (Dill, 2007) that have different explanations in different parts of the world such as a creation of an alternative related to the economic market perspective – a hybrid model of the state and market approach – the so called contracts approach to govern quality in higher education (Gornitzka et al., 2004).

All current limits set by the government have faded institutional autonomy and created a centralized system of coordination – power shifted to the state corner (Clark, 1983) that has established the Sovereign state (Olsen, 1988) in many respects. However, one may see some market elements as well. Yet, Georgian universities are viewed by policy-makers to remain unprepared for the pure market coordination so one may perceive them as quasi-autonomous institutions operating in a quasi-market system. In this case, the state comes into the game to intervene the market, fix the failures of pure market models, cope with quality problems and the 'moral hazard' dilemma, and ensure its expectations are met, which is a classic example found in the agency theory from early 1970s economic writing - the 'Principal-Agent Dilemma' in relation to higher education in which the *principal* (a government agency or an intermediate agency) tries to ensure that the *agent* (institution) acts to meet government's objectives, while taking into account the recognized challenges of monitoring and assessing the agent's activities due to the distinct characteristics of the latter (Dill & Soo, 2004). The failures of the pure market approach since gaining the independence and the Bologna process have triggered tighter state regulations and new organizational practices to govern quality in

Eight conditions for a market

-	2.3. Common joi william			
	'Four freedoms' for providers		'Four freedoms' for consumers	
	1. Fı	reedom of entry	5. Freedom to choose provider	
	2. F1	reedom to specify the product	6. Freedom to choose product	
	3. F1	reedom to use available	7. Adequate information on prices and resources quality	
	4. F1	reedom to determine prices	8. Direct and cost-covering prices paid	
		-	• • •	

Source: Jongbloed (2003). Marketisation in higher education, Clark's Triangle and the essential ingredients of markets.

Georgia, i.e. the establishment of accreditation procedures in 2004 which had severe consequences for institutions, hence implications for higher education participation rates and larger educational policies at all levels. The shift is marked by increasing legal and academic accountability measures in which HEIs and academics are opt to be alert to the state initiatives, at the same time to prepare and improve themselves for the emerging market competition by creating an internal quality assurance culture. Social authorization of the new ideas and willingness of the core of the below structure present a challenge to the government and institutions to see the external claims have led to improvement. That being said, the external stakeholders for quality governance are given the leadership and power in the vertical top-down coordination of QA processes, which encompasses more control and accountability dimensions in the national QA instruments. Let us analyze briefly the major governance instrument of quality in Georgia – the accreditation to strengthen this argument.

#### 4.4 The National QA Instrument: Authorization and Accreditation

By applying a set of indicators – the six dimensions analytical framework elaborated by Smeby and Stensaker (1999, Fig. 1, p. 12) in their study of the national assessments in the Nordic countries, it can be argued that the accountability or quality control dimension is more emphasized in the national HE policy discourse and the most visibly, in practice in Georgia. As it was illustrated, the rationales for quality have been shifted in the national discourse. The first indicator – the status of the intermediate agent - the existing accreditation arrangement in Georgia is the Ministry's authority itself established as an 'independent' national accreditation agency. The simple classification is difficult to draw because the agency may appear a hybrid of national authorities and professional organization. The agency remains independent but is subject to the public law and is held accountable to the Ministry. This arrangement may be perceived as realization of the external needs by the legitimate steering core at the national level, rather than needs of institutions. For instance, for another indicator for the consequences, these external needs have been devastating for many HEIs that never cared for quality but intensively practiced corruption. The results of the initial institutional accreditation in 2004 have been severe for institutions tied to sanctions: a majority of HEIs were not able to meet the basic criteria set by the agency. As a result, out of 244 HEIs, the initial accreditation was given to 110. However, today's data on HEIs includes even fewer (some of the merged), i.e. 58 state accredited HEIs (EPPM, 2008; NAEC Annual Reports, 2006-2011). Non-accredited HEIs cannot admit students and grant degrees. The increasing

accountability is justified as it will stimulate improvement of institutional behaviours in the long run.

In the agency's procedure, the general rule is that no government worker may be in the committee. The accreditation scheme remains the single QA tool but each institution is obliged to set up an internal quality assurance unit, develop relevant materials, and report on progress to the relevant body, when requested (Bologna Process Country Report, 2009). Data from the self-assessments is warehoused at the agency, but the database for transparency or public outreach measures is not developed to include any qualitative or analytical data; it only includes basic facts. Neither there have been instances when data was used against funding, incentives, or any other decisions; data is only used against sanctions – to give accreditation/authorization to institutions or individual study programs.

Such QA steps address quite 'basic quality problems' in HE such as the cut in numbers of 'degree mills', fight against widespread corruption, enhancement of quality of entering student body, giving an impetus for institutional development in the means of physical infrastructure. However, what has been in fact in practice is institutional accreditation which is a fairly simplified procedure based on a set of standards not a full-scale evaluation assessing actual quality. The methodology of external assessment is quite fixed, developed solely by the accrediting agency, and it envisions a high degree of standardization. The final decisions in the first wave of the institutional accreditation were based on comparisons of institutional data. In other words, the collected data from the visiting committees subsequently became basis for the minimum criteria that were absent initially. The agency did not have any criteria set when they announced the institutional accreditation because it did not have any information about institutions and the processes inside.

To sum up, depending on what dimension is stressed, external QA schemes have an impact on the HEIs in different ways (Stensaker, 2007; van Vught & Westereijden, 1994). However, to note a simple causal relationship between EQA and teaching and learning scholars disagree on the causal link (Stensaker & Harvey, 2006). As the national policy analysis illustrates, the external QA measures hold HEIs accountable for launching internal QA procedures by law, which could be seen as an impetus for incremental internal change in the long run. The balance between quality control and quality enhancement is *absent* in the national QA scheme in Georgia while some scholars argue that it is critical to keep a balance

between accountability and quality improvement because the underling logic of QA processes is to rationalize and stimulate enhancement of the primary processes (Stensaker, 2007). Despite the curriculum adjustments and several other enhancement-focused initiatives as well as the changes in organization, support infrastructure, attitudes of institutional leadership and academics, and redefined responsibilities to foster QA processes at the institutional level, the noted rationales to foster QA and improvement are absent in the existing national procedures. Hence, going into the institutional case studies will better illustrate the nature of the impact of external forces for quality assurance.

#### V. EMPIRICAL DATA & RESULTS

### **5.1** Case Study Universities

*Ilia State University (ISU)* 

Ilia State University (ISU), located in Tbilisi, Georgia is a young (6-years) already preeminent public research university with the best research citation index in Georgia. It has emerged as one of the most prestigious study and research destinations at home. ISU has about 10, 717 students and 2319 personnel (989 academic and 1130 administrative staff). As of 2012 programme accreditation results, ISU offers 73 accredited programs, of which 21 Bachelor, 24 Masters, 7 Doctoral, and 21 Higher Professional. It will no longer offer Higher Professional programs in the coming years after the current students graduate from those programs. The University aims at enhancing more graduate level programs as part of the strategic development plan, continuing and strengthening the tradition of a research university. It currently has five schools and 25 research institutes and centers spread throughout the country. ISU has 61 Full Professors, 90 Associate Professors, 74 Assistant Professors, 411 researchers, 18 Emeritus Professors, and the rest visiting and centers of languages personnel engaged in teaching and research at all levels. ISU's IQA Office has two units – Institutional Research Unit and Study Programs and Research QA Unit.

#### Batumi Shota Rustaveli State University (RSU)

Batumi Shota Rustaveli State University (RSU) is an old (75-years) public research university in one of the most economically and socially growing regions of the Western Georgia - Adjara. RSU has about 4, 407 students and 533 personnel (244 academic and 289 administrative staff). RSU currently has 82 accredited programs, of which 37 Bachelor, 21 Masters, 10 Doctoral, 12 Higher Professional, and 2 Medical programs. It has 51 Full Professors, 100 Associate Professors, and 93 Assistant Professors engaged in teaching and research at all levels. RSU is engaged in teaching and research into several directions: natural Sciences, Humanities, Social Sciences, Law, Mathematics and Computer Sciences, Engineering, Technologies, Business and Public Health, and Agriculture. It actively cooperates internationally in international projects and higher education cooperation schemes such as the Tempus and Erasmus Mundus programmes.

#### *Telavi State University (TeSaU)*

Telavi State University (TeSaU), established in 1939 is the only accredited public higher education institution in Telavi – Kakheti Region, the Eastern part of Georgia. The University plays an important role in the regional development and gives an opportunity to offer access to higher education locally rather than moving to the capital city for obtaining higher education. TeSaU study programmes undergo improvement and accreditation. Regardless the number of graduate programs offered by TeSaU in various specializations, teacher training is an important part of the University. It has five schools and various centers dedicated to different fields of studies. TeSaU has about 1,694 students and 276 personnel (86 academic and 190 administrative staff). As result of the programme accreditation in 2012, TeSaU has 87 accredited programs, of which 30 Bachelor, 22 Masters, 18 Doctoral, 15 Higher Professional, and 2 Medical programs. It has 12 Full Professors, 49 Associate Professors, and 25 Assistant Professors.

After the introduction of the Bologna process activities in Georgian HEIs, the Institutional Authorization and Programme Accreditation and the accompanying legislative measures by the Government of Georgia, ISU, RSU, and TeSaU established the Internal Quality Assurance Offices in 2005 to meet the requirements of external QA processes that, as illustrated in the findings section below, provided stimuli to develop the procedures and administrative measures to enhance quality of the core processes within the case study universities.

## 5.2 Governance and Structural Adaptations

The Law of Higher Education of Georgia (2004), Article 3 - Goals of Higher Education, Item 2 stipulates that to achieve the goals set by the state, the state shall ensure "establishment of quality assurance systems including accreditation system and quality assurance services at higher education institutions" (p. 6), that is the *National Center for Educational Quality Enhancement* (NCEQE). Articles 25 and 31 of the same law define the functions of internal quality assurance units at higher education institutions, including faculty based IQA services.

The definitions and stipulations given concerning the external QA policies have special preferences as for how IQA should be developed in Georgian HEIs. For this reason, a brief

review of these policies and regulations is helpful. The summary of the policies is the following: the core activities of HEIs are subject to systematic evaluation, in which students also take part and the results are public; each HEI must establish institutional (centralized) IQA and faculty-based QA services that cooperate with similar services at foreign institutions and set the criteria for internal quality control; the university leadership nominates the head of an IQA office and regulates the IQA services; IQA offices ensure the provision of high quality teaching and prepares the institutional self-evaluation for the authorization and accreditation purposes.

In addition, a new law on Quality Enhancement in Higher Education was passed in 2010 that defined the functions of NCEQE – the institutional authorization and accreditation procedures that are integral part of quality assurance in higher education in Georgia. 'Standards and Guidelines for Quality Assurance in the European Higher Education Area' (ENQA, 2005) is the key document for an institutional action that puts individual responsibility for IQA offices to function. According to the review of the case study universities' statutes for the IQA Units, the standards and principles are considerably reflected in their regulations and action plans in all three universities (ISU, RSU, and TeSaU). A respondent from RSU (R2) reflected firmly on this point:

All IQA offices at public HEIs in Georgia function according to the Law of Georgia on Higher Education, the ENQA document and other relevant external policies set for quality enhancement in Georgian higher education. The policies and functions set internally mirror the external policies and regulations that are indicated in our statute and are often referred to.

As the respondents reported from the participating universities, the key procedures related to self-evaluation, institutional authorization and programme accreditation are fully in line with the ENQA document. The scope of work of NCEQE and the law on quality enhancement in Georgia fully correspond with the ENQA document. It is strongly assumed in the analyzed cases that IQA offices are *obliged* to carry out the principles and recommendations specified in the document in practice. It is evident and agreed by the respondents that the external QA policies and documents indeed have particular references for the IQA services within the universities. Nevertheless, some of the principles are completely misunderstood in practice and the set-up of by individual HEIs, hence may be easily misused by HEIs that produce

adverse effects on QA, in general. The example is seen in the assessment of students as reported by the respondent from RSU:

In the ENQA document, we read that students should be assessed using the published criteria, regulations, and procedures that should be continuous for the assessment of students. In practice, this recommendation is misused that is often used as a tool for distrusting academic personnel at our University (R1).

Another example of misinterpretation of the regulation provided by RSU, R2 refers to the statement of a study program results and competencies (general and field of study) in accordance to the National Qualifications Framework that each study program is required to state in order to receive accreditation.

According to the descriptions of our University study programmes that we publish and are easily available to all interested persons and stakeholders (students, parents, national quality assurance officials and experts, employers), the key personnel who design those programs do not quite understand the competencies set by the National Qualifications Framework. This could be due to many factors, including the difficulty of the framework text, untrained personnel, etc. This tendency is also common in some other HEIs in Georgia, but they do not publish program descriptions on their websites, that can easily be accessed and judged using this criteria (RSU, R2).

The key structural institutional adaptation found at ISU, RSU, and TeSaU, likewise in other HEIs in Georgia is the establishment of IQA offices within universities first place. As reported in the case studies, it was the legislative measures that obliged and urged individual HEIs to have such a centralized office that would be institutionally responsible for QA processes and the focal point at HEIs for NCEQE in relation to the external QA measures. Before the legislative measures, none of the case study universities had a structural unit that would manage QA processes within intuitions; the initiative was launched vertically from the top, responded by RSU and ISU. "The ownership of establishment of IQA services in public HEIs is all theirs [authors of the legislative framework] and the views from below are poorly reflected in the external policies," assessed by RSU (R1).

According to the governance structures at the universities, the head of IQA office is nominated by the University Academic Council and approved by the Senate. The University IQA office is then accountable to the councils. Such a procedure and governance structure

allow a great degree of autonomy internally compared to other university structures. The functions and scope of IQA services are monitored and regulated by the University charter and statutes of individual IQA Units. The degree of internal autonomy of IQA offices felt by the interviewed QA administrators is high at ISU (R2) and RSU (R1, R2).

The difference found in structural arrangements in the set up of IQA offices across the case study universities is ISU's case. ISU's IQA office unites two units: Institutional Research Unit and the Program Unit. This is a distinctive characteristic to ISU that will be further explored in the consecutive section below that will describe internal practices, similarities, and differences across the cases in managing internal QA processes.

## 5.3 External Orientation and Drivers for Change

The participating universities ISU, RSU, and TeSaU in this study were asked about the arrangements and practices of the IQA system in their universities and their compliance with the external expectations for the practices such as the external QA policies and key documents (Appendix A). All three HEIs have passed through the institutional authorization and programme accreditation procedures that have been initial phases for the external and internal QA procedures. They have more or less met the external expectations and the criteria for institutional capacity to carry out education activities. This process has an impact on HEIs' activities concerning QA processes. "The introduction of the legal QA measures and EQA have increased the awareness of the institutional management for quality and continuous program evaluation," stressed by R2, TeSaU. The Program Evaluation Scheme at TeSaU, i.e. the external and internal evaluation of study programs is strongly influenced by the external policies and they are linked to each other. The experiences of QA personnel from the examined HEIs have shown flaws, as the procedures as well as the general HE reform are new for all HEIs in Georgia; flaws have also been common to other HEIs in Georgia as per any reform package.

All three HEIs have successfully passed the institutional authorization to carry out HE activities. As for the programme accreditation, all the programs submitted by ISU last year were accredited by NCEQE, i.e. 100 per cent success rate (ISU, R1). TeSaU's programs have also been accredited, but "there have been instances where we had to reapply for the programme accreditation for some program," said by R1, TeSaU. The respondents form

TeSaU did not disclose information about statistics of the study programs that were accredited by the agency. RSU has been quite successful in the programme accreditation as well:"only two Master's degree programs have been withdrawn because of the uncertainty to obtain the accreditation from the agency" (RSU, R2).

As mentioned elsewhere, the respondents in all three HEIs consider that the legislative measures by the Government of Georgia and the accompanying institutional and programme accreditation processes by NCEQE have obliged individual HEIs to design and develop and put in practices internal QA mechanisms. This has been the core *external stimulus* for HEIs. All respondents from the participating HEIs agree with this point. A typical response was:

The external procedures, namely, the institutional authorization for HE services and programme accreditation have urged individual HEIs to undertake real self-evaluation efforts, because the departure point before the experts group visit to any authorization and programme accreditation seeker HEI is the preparation and review of an institutional self-evaluation report. As a result, the key impact has been the compulsory effort that any HEI has been urged to undertake that allowed self-evaluation of flaws in their institutional and programme capacity. Self-evaluations requested by the agency also included identification of prospects for improvement (RSU, R1).

NCEQE in Georgia that is in charge to implement the institutional authorization and the programme accreditation is the key external driver and 'imposer of actions' for individual universities to carry out the externally-imposed initiatives regarding the internal QA processes. This is the main agency for the external surveillance for QA; hence, universities may found themselves to feed the beast. Universities in the case studies are sometimes informed about specific problems from outside. The various externally-imposed measures and activities requested by the agency include: the annual institutional self-evaluation regardless the results of individual programme accreditation and institutional authorization and other requested questionnaires. The requested information is overwhelming and frequent that requires preparation of paperwork and reporting.

The load of information requested by the Agency [NCEQE], for instance, the annual institutional self-evaluations and other requested forms and information appear overwhelmingly massive to focus on other measures that are more important for improvement of the core processes. It takes the majority of resources of our workers

to respond to the agency's requests as well as prepare institutionally for the institutional and programme accreditation, which may adversely affect our efforts to focus more on internally driven organizational responses (ISU, R2).

The process of external QA measures is overwhelming itself in addition to the forms and directives coming from outside. As a result, these three universities have developed the institutional behaviors in managing QA to respond well to NCEQE's requests, and the reports, namely self-evaluation reports developed internally within the universities are addressed to outsiders, mainly developed for the 'inspector' and its experts. "The purpose of the self-evaluation then can easily be turned into a report developed for the agency and has nothing to do with the focus on improvement or intra-organizational knowledge sharing," – reported by R2 at TeSaU.

Another repeating theme among the respondents in relation to the external drivers for change is the *competition* for the prospective and quality students. Equally important is to establish and strengthen relations with secondary schools that train prospective students. A majority of the respondents feel that this is a strong stimulus as well to the institutional mission concerning quality of the core processes, but this dimension still is lagging behind. For example, one respondent reported, "This [competition among HEIs] is indeed equally important and is a key driver for change in organizational behaviors in terms of developing proper QA activities and measures for the institutional student recruitment strategy in the long run" (RSU, R1). It is strongly felt amongst the respondents that given the size of the country and the number of prospective students each year, the universities are to think of student and graduate satisfaction to ultimately generate positive attitude towards the whole institution. HEIs are often discussed with friends and families, employers, via forums, etc. Therefore, there is a lot of agreement with the importance of the quality of the core processes and the services they provide to students that determine the demand and the quality of incoming student body. For instance, a respondent from ISU (R1) said:

The activities of our IQA office (the internal assessment instruments and mechanisms) are constantly updated in compliance with the external expectations and standards of NCEQE, labour-market needs, prospective students expectations, etc. that help improve quality of study programs, teaching and learning, and research that affect the [institutional] reputation and revenues.

Reputation is, therefore, the key to maintain the competitive edge in the higher education market and the institutional QA measures aiming at enhancement of teaching and learning and student and graduate satisfaction are of vital importance and incentives for individual HEIs for existence and revenues (ISU, R2, RSU, R1; TeSaU, R1).

## 5.4 Local Changes in Practices and Learning Organization

(Systematic) Problem Solving

There is an emerging tendency that the case study universities in Georgia have started to use the scientific methods such as institutional research or evaluations for observing and improving the core processes. This development is quite a novelty and perhaps, the key finding in IQA management within the examined universities.

The scientific method is used as a mean to start data-based problem identification and as the respondents from the analyzed HEIs claimed, the findings are used for data-driven decision This insight is indeed shared among the respondents and the data-enriched making. management culture is embraced by ISU's QA personnel that motivated the university senior management to establish the Institutional Research Unit within the IQA Office that is dedicated to carry out problem-based and other type of research focused on improvement of the core processes within the university. The scope of work of this unit is quite comprehensive that facilitates the encouragement throughout the university to approach QA management holistically and scientifically find solutions to problems in quality. arrangement of working team dedicated to institutional research of problems in quality at ISU is a novel start compared to its peer HEIs Georgia, including the examined ones. According to the annual reports disclosed by ISU's IQA office, the institutional research unit has implemented up to 60 research projects over the last three years initiated internally dedicated to the issues of quality of teaching and learning and research, relevance and labour-market research, benchmarking analysis, quality of services offered to students, etc.

The other two HEIs – RSU and TeSaU have also developed an institutional responsibility towards studying quality problems using certain scientific methods to diagnose problems in quality, but it is less intensive and comprehensive compared to ISU's practice. Although RSU and TeSaU have developed QA analytical techniques to study problems, they do not

have a structural unit or a team that carry out systematic activities dedicated to research. In some cases, the research on quality is outsourced through hiring temporary consultants. Compared to RSU's and TeSaU's practice, ISU's QA activities on evidence-based problem solving are more systematic, as reported by the respondents, to improve its core processes of teaching and learning and research. Nevertheless, this approach of research culture in administering IQA processes and using the scientific methods, including at ISU, is not institutionalized, or collectively approached and worked out in teams across the different management levels and academic structures, bypassing the faculty-based QA services and remains centralized mostly implemented by the trained staff at the institutional IQA office (ISU, R1 and RSU, R1). As articulated in the case study of ISU, its IQA office is structured in a way, i.e. the availability and subordination of the Institutional Research Unit within the IQA office to encourage faculty members or deans of schools to address problems in assuring quality academic programs. ISU has made structural improvement in this direction that allows involvement of academic structure in the process to maintain quality, especially in terms of faculty and the deans of ISU schools to initiative to diagnose and to address quality problems:

ISU's IQA office is often informed about the specific problem(s) by the Deans of ISU Schools or other concerned institutional structural unit representatives. In response, the Institutional Research Unit in our Office designs and implements problem-based research projects drawn on utilizing scientific methods. The results of the research are analyzed and relevant recommendations are developed to offer solutions to those problems raised internally (ISU, R1).

Nevertheless, the QA researcher at RSU observed that "evidence-based problem solving on academic and quality issues [at RSU] may appear to be more frequent in particular disciplines" (R1). In the examined case studies and quite common in other public HEIs in Georgia, each university has an institutional (central) IQA office, a faculty-based QA responsible person, and in some cases (e.g. RSU), Curriculum Experts Committee that illustrate elements of convergence in structural adaptations that have been thought to increase coordination within academic units. This observation suggests that data-driven problem identification varies amongst the examined case studies and within RSU considering the different cultures of disciplines.

The most comparable culture among the case study universities in their approach to evidence-based problem solving has the following forms: conducting student evaluations, undertaking annual self-evaluation, preparing for institutional authorization and programme accreditation, and developing guidelines for the implementation of external standards (ISU, RSU, TeSaU, Table 1). In all three universities, the most of the common methods distinctive to the comparable culture developed by the participating universities in relation to collecting data and carrying out analysis is prompted from outside, i.e. by NCEQE, the strategic documents and standards, etc. As a result, all case study universities have developed the comparable culture in response to the external QA preferences. This outside scheme for improving quality definitely prompts to stimulate stronger culture of self-evaluation within universities, but it is certainly externally-driven responding to the accountability measures and standardization. Hence, more or less, a similar orientation, i.e. convergence to problem solving using data is found in these three HEIs (Table 1).

In contrast to the *comparable culture* and the common methods of problem solving discussed above, an important contribution to the internally designed organizational responses in quality management has been the orientation to the improvement-and development focused activities by IQA offices at the examined universities. A number of examples of internally designed QA activities within the studied HEIs clearly supports this point. At RSU, for instance, the IQA office developed the tools of assessment of study processes, classroom observation, and analytical technique of student performance (RSU, R2) that gather data on classroom teaching and faculty as well as on student performance that made it possible to diagnose problems at the bottom level and offer recommendations for improvement (Table 1). This is an example of designing an internally-driven organizational response to improve quality at the classroom level that is beyond the formal requirements. TeSaU, as noted, has also developed a systematic QA analytical technique 'Plan, Do, Check, Act' for the continuous process of improvements within the framework of the Tempus project. "Reviews and evidence-based formal procedures in a specified area of QA at TeSaU are systematic. This allows the University to draw inferences and reflect on its own performance,"- explained by R1, TeSaU (Table 1). Labor-market research – interview with employers and alumni, conducted by RSU (at ISU it is projected), suggests how the universities think of the competitive demands in the labor-market and enhancement of the relevance of their academic programs (Table 1). In addition to the annual self-evaluation demanded by NCEQE as part of the external QA control of universities, ISU has introduced a novel strategy in administering the internal and lower-level self-evaluation and program review mechanisms such as an annual faculty/department self-evaluation and program review criteria. It is projected that the delivery and the results of ISU degree programs are to be systematically evaluated at the faculty level.

Though varying to a great extend among the examined HEIs, these examples are the patterns of developing *inward looking* behaviors of the studied organizations and implementing beyond the directives and guidelines or what is required by law and policies of the outsiders. HEIs examined show *convergence* in the *comparable culture* framed under the *neoinstitutional perspective* mostly prompted from outside, but the cases also illustrate *divergence* in IQA practices that have been developed internally focused on improvement and data driven problem solving.

#### Experimentation

Despite the observation from the case studies that the insight about the importance of experimentation with new approaches has been shared amongst the respondents in the study, no example of controlled experiments or one-of-a-kind demonstration programs has been found in the reviewed universities that would be truly internally-driven contextualized measures of experimenting new ideas inside the organization in relation to improving the core processes (Table 1).

ISU has started to undertake problem-based research projects discussed in the previous indicator of systematic problem solving, but it is largely guided by current difficulties, rather than by an opportunity for growth. The examined universities have reported to have mostly utilized standardized models of improving quality. According to the respondents, a typical response to the experimentation part of QA practices was that "it is perhaps too early to introduce experimentation or demonstration programs at this stage because it requires skills, usually to be learned, to design, perform, and evaluate experiments" (ISU, R2). Nevertheless, in the other indicators of the learning organization in Table 1, especially in the examples related to systematic problem solving, one could identify elements of experimentation pushed by knowledgeable insiders, but the respondents could not easily report as such.

### *Learning from past experience (internal-benchmarking)*

Many of the messages from the respondents confirm that some degree of learning takes place through past experiences. The institutional learning is fed by the evaluation activities and sharing of best practices across the organization in the sample case studies. The case study universities recognize the need for more reinforced activities associated with internal discovery and sharing of knowledge within the different organizational units. The organizational agenda to strengthen the coordination and cooperation among the institutional structures within the sample universities engaged in improving the quality of the teaching and learning and research has been mentioned during the interviews by the respondents from ISU and RSU (R1 and R2, respectively, Table 1).

The use of external assessment from the institutional authorization and programme accreditation and the recommendations, given by NCEQE and the Tempus program partners, has been the most prevalent process associated with the use of past knowledge in the current practices by the analyzed cases (ISU, RSU, TeSaU, Table 1). In this dimension, the past knowledge and experiences are linked to the external evaluations conducted by the intermediary body, NCEQE under the Ministry mandate. Hence, it means the application of knowledgeable outsiders' lessons under the neo-institutional perspective. The respondents reported the use of mini-projects that were fed by outsiders' knowledge and experience; the projects were designed through the capacity of IQA personnel built through the workshops and seminars conducted externally. "I have applied the experience and knowledge gained from the information activities such as workshops and seminars conducted by the Agency and our Tempus project partners in my work," mentioned by R1, RSU.

However, individual universities in the case studies reported development of internal ways to boost learning from experience and enhance internal benchmarking potential. Notably, ISU mentioned the use of data and research results as the most prevalent process to nourish organizational learning in QA management (ISU, R2, Table 1) while TeSaU emphasized the overall intuitional memory, past experiences and activities in this respect to maximize the overall institutional performance and learn from previous work and lessons learned (TeSaU, R2, Table 1). The most distinctive characteristic in terms of internal-benchmarking and

organizational learning from one's own experience was reported by RSU that is the personnel rotations practice disseminating valuable knowledge with other employees and the organizational sub-units (RSU, R2, Table 1).

### *Learning from others (external-benchmarking)*

Universities and individual organizational units traditionally compare themselves with related structures – with their practices, and successful processes. In a small country like Georgia, the respondents feel that the looking at other HEIs and adopting successful practices from other HEIs is often practiced and encouraged by those who want to succeed, perform competitively in the market, and better fulfill their social mission.

Of these processes, i.e. external benchmarking and learning from others' experiences, the uncommon example revealed was the formal (in RSU's case) and *ad hoc* study visits (ISU, TeSaU) to the peer IQA offices more frequently at home and rarely abroad at partner HEIs, for instance, partners within the consortiums of the mentioned Tempus projects (Table 1). Compared to ISU and TeSaU, RSU was the most articulate about employing study tours as a tool to benefit from benchmarking while managing IQA processes at the University:

By the senior management and initiative of the rector, we [RSU's IQA office] organized a specialized study visit to the Medical University in Tbilisi's IQA office and the head of the office shared its extensive experience in QA processes and delivered customized seminars on the principles and guidelines of IQA offices to RSU QA in-service personnel. We also have worked closely with other HEIs' IQA offices and NCEQE to adopt successful processes (RSU, R1).

The examples of adopting good practices form outside by the examined case studies is the benchmarking experience, gained from NCEQE trainings and workshops, the development of QA Handbooks designed via the Twinning project in collaboration with NCEQE, and ENQA document. Strong institutional links to NCEQE and the Ministry of Education and Science of Georgia have been identified as an influencing factor in organizational learning in managing IQA processes. These opportunities have been a good source to gain new knowledge and perspective to improve the core processes and working environment of the IQA offices (ISU, RSU, TeSaU, Table 1).

New approaches toward seeking new perspectives and knowledge outside the organization is somehow linked to the analyzed case study universities' systematic problem solving activities such as graduates' surveys that aim at collecting information about job experiences form alumni to inform academic curricula design and modernization (ISU and RSU). Another clearly novel approach to seeking new knowledge form international and European partners via the Tempus programme was also reported by the universities (ISU, RSU, TeSaU, Table 1). When asked about the external benchmarking strategy, one of the respondents form ISU noted that:

While employing our benchmarking strategy, we often look at successful and highly ranked HEIs abroad rather than learning from our local peer institutions. But we take the local context into our consideration while developing recommendations for possible change and improvement in the core processes to the senior management and academic council. The experience of foreign institutions in managing IQA services is more important to consider (ISU, R3).

#### Transferring knowledge

In response to the question asked to all respondents on describing the mechanisms of intraorganizational knowledge sharing in their respective universities, i.e. how the relevant
information on QA processes is stored and shared throughout the office, among different
management levels and academic units (Appendix A), the study participants have portrayed a
diverse methods of information dissemination. Transferring knowledge is related to the
earlier discussion of learning from experience – internal and external benchmarking. For
instance, study visits and personnel rotation programs in RSU's case facilitate knowledge
sharing and information distribution within the university; these practices are relevant that
have been noted to be effective and the most powerful to the practice of dissemination of
knowledge internally throughout the organization (RSU Table 1). As the RSU example
suggests, personnel rotations program is a powerful tool, though relatively cumbersome, for
transferring knowledge.

A variety of mechanisms, such as written and oral reports, are the most popular and manageable methods of knowledge dissemination through the organizations in the examined

cases (ISU, RSU, TeSaU, Table 1). Nevertheless, the types of reports and audience vary across the examined universities. Common to all three HEIs examined in this study, the respondents emphasized that the information and reports developed for NCEQE are available to certain academic structures, for instance, academic council, rector, etc. upon their request that may account for information distribution on QA processes within the university (ISU, RSU, TeSaU, Table 1). The other type of reporting takes place internally when IQA offices prepare their annual reports that are published and presented to interested personnel inside the organization (RSU, ISU, Table 1). "Every structural unit at ISU, including IQA office, has to compile an annual report that is presented to authorized structures that is an effective way to diffuse knowledge and information about the QA processes and activities the office has undertaken" reflected by R1, ISU (Table 1).

RSU and TeSaU have developed an information support system to promote linkages among different levels and academic units of the universities (Table 1). A few of the specific examples of organizational responses to information transfer in the examined cases include: regular information and workshop meetings with faculty-based QA services (ISU) and individual faculties and departments (ISU, RSU, TeSaU) and the arrangement of intraorganizational working groups on studying and analyzing institutional problems related to performance the overall development of the university (RSU, Table 1).

**Table 1: Findings from Case Study Universities** 

LEARNING ACTIVITIES IN QUALITY ASSURANCE*	THEORETICAL MODELS		
Types of learning organizations Outward Looking, Inward Looking	Neo-institutional Perspective	Resource Dependency Theory (RDT)	
1. Systematic problem solving	<ul> <li>Annual Institutional Self Evaluation (ISU, RSU, TeSaU)</li> <li>Quality Enhancement Agency requested Questionnaires (ISU, RSU, TeSaU)</li> <li>Curriculum Review by Committee (ISU, RSU)</li> <li>Preparation for Institutional Authorization and Programme Accreditation (ISU, RSU, TeSaU)</li> <li>External Standardization (ISU, RSU)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Student Evaluations (ISU, RSU, TeSaU)</li> <li>Student Satisfaction (per degree program) (TeSaU)</li> <li>'Plan, Do, Check, Act' (TeSaU)**</li> <li>Assessment of Study Processes, Classroom Observation, and Student Performance (RSU)</li> <li>Labour-market Research, interviews with employers and alumni (RSU, ISU)</li> <li>Annul Faculty/Department Self-Evaluation - in progress (ISU)</li> <li>Problem-based Institutional Research (ISU)</li> <li>Program Review Criteria – set internally (ISU)</li> </ul>	
2. Experimentation*	<ul> <li>Problem-based Research, guided by difficulty (ISU, RSU, TeSaU)</li> <li>Standardized Models of Improving Quality (ISU, RSU, TeSaU)</li> </ul>		
3. Learning from past experience (internal-benchmarking)	<ul> <li>Institutional Authorization and Programme Accreditation Experience (ISU, RSU, TeSaU).</li> <li>Recommendations given by NCEQE and the Tempus programme partners (RSU, TeSaU)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Use of Data and Research Results (ISU)</li> <li>Institutional Memory (past experiences and activities) (ISU, TeSaU)</li> <li>Personnel Rotations (RSU)</li> <li>SWOT Analysis (TeSaU)</li> <li>Strong links with Faculties/Departments (ISU, TeSaU)</li> <li>Strengthened Coordination (ISU, RSU)</li> </ul>	
4. Learning from others (external-benchmarking)	<ul> <li>NCEQE Trainings and Workshops (ISU, RSU, TeSaU)</li> <li>QA Handbook (e.g. via the Twinning project) developed by NCEQE (RSU)</li> <li>ENQA Document ((ISU, RSU, TeSaU)</li> <li>Strong Links to and Cooperation with NCEQE and the Ministry (ISU, RSU, TeSaU)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>International (European) Benchmarking (e.g. via the Tempus programme) (ISU, RSU, TeSaU)</li> <li>Study (Benchmarking) Tours to other Georgian HEIs' QA Centers (RSU)</li> <li>Graduate Programs Review based on the World-class Research Universities (ISU)</li> <li>Research Evaluation Indicators and Methods: Analysis of International Research Institutes (ISU)</li> </ul>	
5. Transferring knowledge	- Reports Developed for NCEQE (ISU, RSU, TeSaU)	<ul> <li>Information Support System (TeSaU, RSU)</li> <li>Regular Meetings with Faculty-based QA Services (ISU)</li> <li>Trainings of Curriculum Experts (ISU)</li> <li>Reports: Publication and Presentation (ISU, RSU)</li> <li>Intra-organizational Working Groups on Institutional Problems (RSU)</li> <li>Meetings with Individual Faculties and Departments (RSU, ISU, TeSaU)</li> <li>Information-sharing via Email (TeSaU)</li> </ul>	

<sup>\*</sup>None of the HEIs reported examples of experimenting new ideas and search for new knowledge or contextualized measures experimented internally. Nevertheless, in other indicators in the table, one could identify elements of demonstration/experimentation programs, but the respondents could not easily report as such.

<sup>\*\*</sup>The Institutional Plan for QA 2010-2015 was developed in the framework of the Tempus project "Developing an International Quality Assurance System at Telavi State University."

#### VI. DISCUSSION: RESPONSE TO THE MAIN QUESTION

Based on the responses of the participants explored in this study, the trend about increasing assessments and evaluations of HEIs (Henkel, 1998; Neave, 1998; Stensaker, 2007) has also been reinforced in this study. HEIs in Georgia, like in other parts of the world, face challenges of external evaluations and increasing pressure from the government and the key stakeholders to pay attention to the activities aimed at improving quality of the primary processes in academia. The main instrument for steering exercised by the government is the legislative framework itself that gives a survival venue to the examined HEIs for conformance and legitimization of activities. The new competitive environment for the participating case study universities, i.e. the institutional authorization and programme accreditation, changing student body, and institutional reputation and competition, provide an incentive and stimulus to become institutionally proactive for the quest for quality and develop organizational behaviors in support of building academic architecture of a learning organization. Changes in the practices, institutional adaptations of the internal structures and management processes, and certain features of a learning academic organization in the reviewed Georgian universities are in place. There is considerable data collected from the QA offices from the examined case study universities that backs up this point (Table 1).

Yet, a number of important limitations should be noted about the present thesis research project before exploring and conceptualizing the nature of the changes in organizational arrangements and practices of individual HEIs with respect to QA processes that would identify them as becoming active learning organizations in the terms defined by David Garvin (1993) and the type of organizational learning the examined HEIs have acquired framed under the two rather broad theoretical perspectives.

As noted in the methodology section, the respondents of the cases studies were self-selected senior administrative staff members of the case study universities' IQA offices. This has been both beneficial and hampering while exploring the internal QA processes and inner life of the universities as the views are of those directly engaged in and responsible for QA activities at the institutional level. Apart from being it advantageous to review experiences of those directly in charge, it may have hampered to reveal the true perspectives and critical opinions on the events that are critical to draw suppositions about the type of learning

organizations under the two theoretical perspectives – the neo-institutional and resource dependency views of organizational learning.

Regardless that the reviewed universities noticeably describe the processes related to QA activities and internal change in terms of the measures taken to improve the primary processes within the universities, they represent the public sector in Georgian higher education, which limits the discussion to this type. Hence, the discussion on two ideal perspectives of neo-institutional and resource dependency theories in relation to the organizational learning is also limited if one expects to draw the similarities and differences between the type of institutions under these two major assumptions of organizational learning in the terms defined in this study (Figure 2). Nevertheless, the Geographical coverage is established representing one central (located in the capital) and two regional universities offering degree programs at all three levels.

To clarify additionally concerning the nature of this study, the study did not assess effectiveness or quality of the processes designed internally by the reviewed universities to improve the core processes in academia. Neither did it attempt to collect data to evaluate improvements and changes in teaching and learning, nor did it dynamically show the subsistence of organizational learning in the examined IQA offices and universities, in general. Rather, it collected information, mainly on the self-reported basis, about the internal practices for the improvement of internal core processes. Consequently, this may give a rather broad descriptive picture on the baseline of the practices, but the framework used certainly allows to analytically assess the type of learning occurring within at the meso level.

As the study reveals, IQA offices are latecomers and relatively new structures in Georgian universities, accounting for about 7 years. Accordingly, assessing and analyzing the degree of institutionalization of quality assurance culture within the examined universities or within the system as a whole and seeking genuine organizational learning elements may naturally be contested pushing the argument forward that it may be reasonably early to expect institutional maturity and self-driven improvement focused processes at the institutional level. This may strengthen the presumptions that Georgian HEIs do not have strong quality assurance culture embedded within. Nevertheless, as one goes carefully through the empirical data and examples provided by the respondents in this study, relative to period of external

formalization of QA processes, it is still possible to draw a baseline on the degree of institutionalization of quality enhancement culture and organizational learning in this respect.

Some might contest the theoretical building blocks adopted for this study to establish theoretical grounds of the research questions – the use of the neo-institutional and resource dependency theories integrated with the learning organization indicators. The argument has already been put forward that these theoretical frameworks have been used and understood in an altered way in this study to conceptualize organizational adaptations and the organizational learning perspective of academic organizations. Both perspectives are idealistic that somewhat resemble each other in terms of the notion of organizational adaptability, in which HEIs can be affected by the external drivers for change and in which HEIs can exhibit differentiated externally-imposed and self-directed behaviors and organizational learning relevant to improving the core processes in higher education. The notion of organizational learning is undeniably subject of concern in both assumptions, but it has different orientation and forms in each perspective. Presumably, both approaches facilitate the understanding of what type of learning organization each examined university is becoming (Figure 2). The key idea from the analytical perspective is to develop a model analytical framework to demonstrate the differences in practices, orientation, and forms of different academic organizations while they are affected by the external drivers for change and are becoming active learning organizations.

Consistent with these points, one should be aware of these limitations while interpreting the findings and drawing conclusions. While the examined universities have developed the comparable culture of adopting certain externally imposed actions and the observed changes in organizational arrangements and practices follow certain patterns, the changes still vary from case to case and the distinctions are important to note because some of the patterns have been evolved internally in a given case in line with each university's capacity and experience.

The results of this study document some changes and adopted practices in managing internal QA processes. In addressing the first and second research questions about the changes in organizational arrangements to improve quality of the primary processes at Georgian HEIs and, whether HEIs' practices in IQA are affected by the external drivers for change, the results suggest that there is a great degree of relationship indicating impact at all institutions. Several patterns are identifiable. The evidence from the findings and data given by the study

participants confirms that Georgian HEIs are responding to the changing national policies and regulations with respect to quality enhancement in a similar manner developing the compliance culture and organizational conformity in response to the institutional milieu and the key steering instrument - the legislative framework. This type of organizational behaviors and organizational learning are outward looking and may be best understood under the neo-institutional school of organizational learning. Adopted organizational structures and practices with an exception of ISU, yet, not an absolute exception in the reviewed universities are reflections of the rules and policies of the external quality enhancement measures of the steering core in Georgian higher education and show a high degree of standardization in organizational arrangements. As observed, the definitions and stipulations given from outside concerning the external QA policies have special preferences as for how IQA should be developed in the examined cases. The analysis of the written documents of IQA offices such as statutes shows that the policies and functions adopted internally in managing IQA processes mirror the external policies and regulations. As confirmed by all respondents, the legislative measures obliged and urged HEIs in Georgia to establish IQA offices that would be institutionally responsible for QA processes internally. The external orientation in structural arrangements and core activities relating to programme and self-evaluation is strongly manifested amongst the case study universities. All three universities show a great degree of conformance with the external QA measures and standards and goals given from outside. An external orientation toward accountability and compliance was clearly evident in the mechanisms and practices of the participating universities in this study. For instance, in the case of ISU or RSU, whose academic programs are to be regularly assessed and accredited by NCEQE, the universities appear to have adopted an internal QA processes (e.g. faculty self-evaluation, curriculum committee records, the development of high quality documents and procedures, etc.) to mirror the external QA measures by NCEQE. Initially though, given the 'immaturity' of the system as a whole, it can be argued that this can serve to be a complimentary measure to facilitate quality reform at the meso level that may lead to organizational learning and positive outcomes of IQA processes within the organizations, but in the long-run, it may trigger the 'culture of compliance' of individual universities meaning that they may be tempted to give false impressions to the agency and authorities on their performance. This could also mean actively learning while conforming and complying the external rules by higher education organizations.

With respect to the focal analytical question of the study, i.e. whether HEIs with regard to improving quality of their *core processes* are becoming 'learning organizations' or whether there is some evidence that it is a matter of cosmetic change giving false impressions to the outside world on their performance, the findings analyzed according to the defined indicators have suggested that to some extent, they are becoming learning organizations, but the type of organizational learning they are acquiring varies amongst the cases and across the indicators of the organizational learning. According to the established propositions in this study, the organizational learning to maximize the *perfect flexibility* to fit within the environment should perhaps be understood within the neo-institutional view whereas the *internal and self-directed measures* for continuous improvement and enhancement of quality should be viewed under the resource dependence perspective. Understanding each university's experience and capacity and unique institutional cultures may help to comprehend what kind of learning is dominant in the five indicators of organizational learning with respect to IQA processes.

The results in Table 1 clearly reaffirm that there is emerging evidence of some examples of institutionalization of a culture of evidence, i.e. problem solving using the scientific methods in the practices of IQA offices across the examined cases. HEIs in Georgia reported that they use the evidence-based methods for observing and improving the core processes. This development is quite a novelty in management practices and culture within HEIs in Georgia. For instance, there is a considerable amount of encouragement through ISU at the institutional and academic levels towards institutional research to diagnose problems related to activities of observing and improving the basic processes. The same is true about improved coordination of IQA activities throughout the organization. Data-driven decision making is also exercised about certain institutional policies in the studied universities. Improved coordination measures are taken by the examined cases to coordinate IQA processes such as the appointment of a school- or a faculty-based QA coordinator and curriculum experts to collaborate with the institutional IQA services. This increases the potential of improved coordination. Yet, a shared evidence-based approach within the organizations to solving problems guided either by difficulty or opportunity is still absent in the examples of the examined cases, lacking the high degree of institutionalization of a culture of evidence-based QA management. This stance is natural given the distinct characteristics of academic institutions in general where management processes are extremely slow and loosely coordinated and communicated amongst the different knowledge authorities, basic academic units, and administrative structures (Clark, 1983; Musselin, 2004; Weick, 1976, 1987).

The common methods distinctive to the *comparable culture* developed by the case study universities as a mean of managing data-driven management of IQA processes such as the administering student evaluations, undertaking annual self-evaluations, preparing for institutional authorization and programme accreditation (Table 1), are prompted from outside, per se by NCEQE. This outside scheme for improving quality based on the data collection methods support to stimulate a stronger culture of self-evaluation or a culture of evidence within the organizations, but the organizational learning is outward looking – certainly, externally-driven standardized ways to push organizational learning at the institutional level which can be categorized under the neo-institutional perspective of organizational learning while institutions are adjusting to EQA standards and what is required by law and policies of the outsiders (Figure 2). In contrast to this kind of organizational learning facilitated by knowledgeable outsiders, a number of examples of internally designed evidence-based QA activities within the studied HEIs (Table 1) clues about the organizational learning form that falls under the resource dependence theory that have been evolved internally (Figure 2). In short, in the problem-solving indicator of a learning organization, there is a good degree of balance between the external orientation and internal looking in the examined cases while designing organizational responses using the scientific methods to diagnose problems in quality at the institutional levels.

Of the indicators of building a learning organization, the least in evidence in the study was *experimentation*. The examined universities reported that they have mostly utilized standardized models of improving quality, free from internally evolved practices experimenting new ideas and searching for new knowledge, i.e. contextualized measures experimented internally whereas the resource dependency view emphasizes the need of new ideas and constant search of contextualized measures and experiment projects to ensure fresh and vital fluid for organizational performance and gains in knowledge. While carefully assessing, this indicator is least apparent within the resource dependence understanding of organizational learning and is purely outward looking from the neo-institutional perspective of organizational learning, for instance, copying ideas regarding the recognized methods of improving quality from outside.

Systematic and effective organizational learning encompasses learning activities fed by past experiences and an analysis of an organization's own experience, so the lessons are learned through the systematic review of successes and failures. Organizational coordination of learning within IQA offices is essentially embedded in the examined case, but the processes vary across the cases. The use of external tools of assessment, for instance, institutional authorization and programme accreditation documents and external feedback given to HEIs, has been the most prevalent process associated with the use of past knowledge in the current practices by the studied HEIs (Table 1). The use of outsiders' knowledge and feedback as a mean to generate useful knowledge in the concurrent processes is a clear dimension of organizational learning understood through the neo-institutional perspective. universities sometimes appear less proactive perceiving the main agents' ideas and recommendations without developing internally evolved approaches. As a result, the organizational learning dimension in terms of effectively and systematically using one's own experiences and employing the strategy of a regular application of internal benchmarking is less observable to fit under the resource dependence perspective which may limit the maturity and independence of IQA services. This observation responds well to the earlier discussion on the local context that universities are not ready for a high degree of autonomy, which is easily observed in the actions of the government toward steering HEIs.

In contrast of the internal benchmarking indicator and its institutionalization across the universities, the degree of *external benchmarking* dimension in the practices of the examined cases is more balanced within these two views of organizational learning in the defined terms of this study. The results suggest that seeking out knowledge outside implicitly framed under the neo-institutional perspective of organizational learning is quite evident amongst the indicators of a learning organization (Table 1). More typical in the cases, was the source of new knowledge gained through the information activities such as workshops, trainings, and seminars organized by the authorities responsible for quality in Georgian higher education. Although HEIs still immensely rely on knowledge and recommendations generated outside to carry out institutional activities in quality enhancement, they have slowly developed new approaches, for example, more specifically observed in the customized study tours employed by RSU, to systematically look at others' practices at home and abroad in administering QA in the basic processes and adopt the best practices contextualized internally. External benchmarking with peer foreign institutions through the higher education cooperation schemes was also a practice in the reviewed cases. An analysis of examples of such

internally progressed benchmarking activities allows us to draw a conclusion that this indicator of organizational learning is also present from the resource dependence perspective.

The last indicator in the results refers to the intra-organizational *knowledge sharing* indicator of a learning organization. Institutional encouragement of internal transfer of knowledge and information for improving core processes in academia is the least evident in the reviewed cases. Nevertheless, HEIs have reported some routine methods of information dissemination, including dissemination of reports developed for NCEQE among authorized internal personnel (Table 1). Correspondingly as argued elsewhere, such methods of information dissemination may serve as an effective tool to feed the outside world and respond well to external requirements. The purpose is therefore clear to be a successful story teller for an 'inspector'. The instances in which success story-telling reports on institutional or unit performance are developed for outsiders, one deals with externally-focused accountability approach of an institution. However, ineffective knowledge sharing as a weakness is distinct to HEIs in general due to the fundamental characteristics of higher education organizations, i.e. the departmentalized nature and poorly coordinated mechanisms amongst academic units and administrative structures.

#### VII. CONCLUSION

Having reviewed the cases of IQA practices at universities in Georgia, the study has revealed several important patterns of organizational adaptations and learning. The results of the study reconfirm the evidence on the pervasive rather general trend of increasing external evaluations and assessments in higher education by the national systems around the world, including new comers like Georgia. In the new competitive and fairly regulated context of higher education, Georgian HEIs face challenges posed by a range of stakeholders to pay attention to the activities aimed at improving quality of the primary processes.

The study carefully explored the national QA policies that are fully in line with the Bologna process and quality reform in Europe and their impact on institutional practices in QA while the analytical framework adopted specifically for this study allowed to assess the degree of organizational learning and the differentiated patterns of externally-imposed and self-directed internal responses to the larger processes across the Georgian universities. The study is indeed an important contribution to higher education and QA research within the target system as a whole and a baseline product on which further research on quality reform, current and future development of QA in Georgia can be built on. The study also contributes to our theoretical understanding of organizational learning and its key input lies in its different approach of using the two rather broad theoretical views of organizational learning.

The findings suggest that the key external drivers for change in administering IQA services within the examined HEIs have been the national legislative framework itself followed by the new competitive environment for revenues and institutional reputation. The definitions and stipulations outlined in the external QA policies have special preferences as for how IQA have been developed in the reviewed examples that highlights the impact and close linkage between EQA and IQA. An external orientation toward accountability and compliance was clearly evident in the mechanisms and practices of the participating universities in this study. In other words, the examined HEIs are conscious about how to please the authority and comply with the common rules. In response to the key research question, the concluding statement is that the universities are responding to the changing national policies and regulations with respect to quality enhancement in a similar manner developing the *compliance culture* and *organizational conformity* in response to the institutional milieu and

the key steering instrument – the legislative framework. Relevant to the cases, the legislative framework has been found to be decisive respectively that acted as an impetus to administratively launch internal QA processes while in certain cases, institutional competition and reputation provided further incentives and stimulation to become institutionally proactive for the quest for quality and according to the analytical indicators used in this study, develop recognizable self-directed responses in support of building academic architecture of the learning organization.

Concerning the key analytical question, the recognizable adopted practices in managing internal QA processes and certain features of Garvin's (1993) learning organization are in place at Georgian universities. This indicates that the reviewed universities, besides the behaviours to please the authority, have also developed self-directed internal responses to the larger processes. Nevertheless, when analyzing the organizational responses of the examined HEIs relevant to improving the core processes in higher education, variations have been observed in the two main assumptions of perfect flexibility - external focus to fit within the environment and internal enhancement measures - self-directed activities for continuous improvement. As evidenced through interviews with the selected QA administration personnel, the examined activities of HEIs by which the 'transformation' is occurring appear fairly promising to assess the examined HEIs as academic learning organizations, but the type of organizational learning they are acquiring is twofold: internally (inherently) evolved and externally (superficially) pushed. Of the organizational learning activities, the reviewed HEIs have been most effective to design internally evolved activities in systematic problem solving and external benchmarking, whereas the rest of the learning activities such experimentation, internal benchmarking, and knowledge-sharing remain relatively premature and standardized exhibiting organizational mimicry and organizational actions complying with the external policies and perceptions.

#### **REFERENCES**

- Allaire, Y., & Firsirotu, M. E. (1984). Theories of Organizational Culture. *Organization Studies*, 5 (3). (pp. 193-226).
- Altbach, P.G. (2004). The past and future of Asian universities: Twenty-first century challenges. In P. G. Altbach & T. Umakoshi (Eds.), *Asian universities-historical perspective and contemporary challenges* (pp. 13-32). Baltimore: John Hopkins University Press.
- Babbie, E. R. (2007). The practice of social research. Belmont, CA: Wadsworth Publishing.
- Bergen Communiqué (2005). The European Higher Education Area Achieving the Goals. *Communiqué of the Conference of European Ministers Responsible for Higher Education*. Retrieved May 3, 2012, from <a href="http://www.bolognabergen2005.no/Docs/00-Main\_doc/050520">http://www.bolognabergen2005.no/Docs/00-Main\_doc/050520</a> Bergen Communique.pdf.
- Berlin Communiqué (2003). Realising the European Higher Education Area. *Communiqué* of the Conference of European Ministers Responsible for Higher Education, Retrieved May 3, 2012, from <a href="http://www.bologna-bergen2005.no/Docs/00-Main\_doc/030919Berlin\_Communique.PDF">http://www.bologna-bergen2005.no/Docs/00-Main\_doc/030919Berlin\_Communique.PDF</a>.
- Birmbaum, R. (1988). How colleges work. The cybernetics of academic organization and leadership. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Birmbaum, R. (2000). Management fads in higher education: where they come from, what they do, why they fail. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Boer, H. d., & Goedegebuure, L. (2003). New rules of the game? Reflections on governance, managements and system change. In J. File & L. Goedegebuuer (Eds.), *Real-time systems* (pp. 207-234). CHEPS/VUTIUM.
- Castells, M. (2001). Universities as dynamic systems of contradictory functions. In J. Muller, N. Cloete, and S. Badat (Eds.), *Challenges of Globalisation. South African debates with Manuel Castells*. (pp. 206-224). Cape Town: Maskew Miller Longman.
- Clark, B. R. (1983). The higher education system: academic organization in cross-national perspectives. Berkley, California: University of California Press.
- Clark, B.R. (1998). Creating entrepreneurial universities: organizational pathways of transformation. Oxford: International Association of Universities and Elsevier Science.
- DiMaggio, P.J., & Powell, W.W. (1983). The iron cage revisited: Institutional isomorphism and collective rationality in organizational fields. *American Review*, 48. (pp. 147–160).
- Dill, D. (1992). Quality by design: Toward a framework for academic quality management. In J. Smart (Ed.), *Higher Education: Handbook of Theory and Research*, *Vol.* 8. (pp. 37-83). New York: Agathon Press.
- Dill, D. (1999). Academic accountability and university adaptation: The architecture of an academic learning organization. *Higher Education*, 38. (pp. 127-154).

- Dill, D., & Soo, M. (2004). Transparency and Quality in Higher Education Markets. In P. Teixeira, B. Jongbloed, D. Dill, & A. Amaral (Eds.), *Markets in Higher Education: Rhetoric or Reality?* (pp. 61-85). Dordrecht, Kluwer Academic
- Dill, D. (2007). Will market competition assure academic quality? In D.F. Westerheijden,
  M. Rosa, & B. Stensaker (Eds.), *Quality assurance in higher education. Higher Education Dynamics* (pp. 47-72). 20 Douro Series.
- Dore, R. (1976). The diploma disease: Education, Qualification and Development. California, U.S.A.: University of California Press.
- Easterby-Smith, M. (1997). Disciplines of organizational learning: Contributions and critiques. *Human Relations*, 50 (9). (pp. 1085-113).
- ENQA Standards and Guidelines for Quality Assurance in the European Higher Education Area. (2005). European Association for Quality Assurance in Higher Education, 2009, Helsinki, 3rd edition. Retrieved May 3, 2012, from <a href="http://www.enqa.eu/files/ESG\_3edition%20%282%29.pdf">http://www.enqa.eu/files/ESG\_3edition%20%282%29.pdf</a>
- EPPM. (2008). Higher education reform outcome (Descriptive report in accordance to Bologna process indicators). Tbilisi, Georgia.
- Garvin, D.A. (1993). Building a learning organization. *Harvard Business Review*, 71 (4). (pp. 78-84).
- Georgia Consolidated Education Strategy and Action Plan (2007-2011). International Institute for Educational Planning. Retrieved May 3, 2012, from <a href="http://planipolis.iiep.unesco.org/upload/Georgia/Georgia/20Consolidated%20Education%20Strategy%20and%20Action%20Plan%202007-2011.pdf">http://planipolis.iiep.unesco.org/upload/Georgia/Georgia/20Consolidated%20Education%20Strategy%20and%20Action%20Plan%202007-2011.pdf</a>
- Glonti, L., & Chitashvili, M. (2007). The challenge of Bologna. The nuts and bolts of higher education reform in Georgia. In V. Tomusk (Ed.), *Creating the European Area of Higher Education: Voices from the periphery (Higher Education Dynamics)* (pp. 209-226). Netherlands: Springer.
- Goetsch, D.L., & Davis, S.B. (1997). Introduction of total quality. NJ, U.S.A: Prentice Hall.
- Gornitzka, A. (1999). Governmental policies and organizational change in higher education. *Higher Education* 38. (pp. 5-31).
- Gornitzka, A., & Maassen, P. (2000). Hybrid steering approaches with respect to European higher education. *Higher Education Policy* 13. (pp. 267-285).
- Gornitzka, A., Smeby, J.C., & de Boer, H. (2004). Contract arrangements in the Nordic countries solving the efficiency. *Higher Education in Europe* 25. (pp. 2-20).
- Gornitzka, A., Kyvik, S., & Stensaker, B. (2005). Implementation analysis in higher education. In A. Gornitzka, M. Kogan, & A. Amaral (Eds.), *Reform and change in higher education*: *Analyzing policy implementation* (pp. 35-56). Netherlands: Springer.
- Gumport, P., & Sporn, B. (1999). Organizational adaptation and restructuring in higher

- education. In J. Smart (Ed.), *Higher Education: Handbook of Theory and Research*. (pp. 104-145). New York: Agathon Press.
- Gumport, P. (2000). Academic restructuring: Organizational change and institutional imperatives. *Higher Education* 39. (pp. 43-66).
- Harvey, L. (2006). Quality culture, quality assurance and impact. Overview discussion. Paper presented at the forum: 1<sup>st</sup> European Forum for Quality Assurance. Embedding Quality Culture in Higher Education. Retrieved April 30, 2012, from <a href="http://www.eua.be/eua/jsp/en/upload/PS%204%20-%20Lee%20Harvey.1166006435028.pdf">http://www.eua.be/eua/jsp/en/upload/PS%204%20-%20Lee%20Harvey.1166006435028.pdf</a>
- Harvey, L., & Stensaker, B. (2008). Quality culture: understanding, boundaries and linkages. *European Journal of Education* 43 (4). (pp. 427-442).
- Henkel, M. (1998). Evaluation in higher education: conceptual and epistemological foundations. *European Journal of Education* 33. (pp. 285-299).
- Heyneman, S. P. (2008). Three universities in Georgia, Kazakhstan and Kyrgyzstan: the struggle against corruption and for social cohesion. *Prospects* 37 (3). (pp. 302-318).
- Hood, C.C. (1983). The Tools of Government. London: MacMillan.
- Huber, G.P. (1991). Organizational learning: The contributing processes and the literature. *Organization Science*, 2. (pp. 88-115).
- Janashia, N. (2004). Corruption and higher education in Georgia. *International Higher Education* (Winter Edition).
- Jeliazkova, M., & Westerheijden, D.F. (2002). Systemic adaptation to a changing environment: towards a next generation of quality assurance models. *Higher Education* 44. (pp. 433-448).
- Jongbloed, B. (2003). Marketisation in higher education: Clark's triangle and the essential ingredients of markets. *Higher Education Quarterly* 57 (2). (pp. 110-135).
- Levitt, B., & March, J. G. (1988). Organizational learning. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 14. (pp. 319-3340).
- Maassen, P., & Cloete, N. (2002). Global reform trends in higher education. In N. Cloete at al. (Eds.), *The transformation of higher education. Global pressures and local responses in South Africa* (pp. 13-58). Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht.
- March, J. G. (1991). Exploration and exploitation in organizational learning. *Organization Science*, 2 (1). (pp. 71-87).
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. B. (2006). Designing Qualitative Research. London, U.K.: Sage Publications.
- Meel, V. R. (2006, September). Tertiary education: An engine for economic growth and social development. Presentation at the International conference: *University Admission and Exams Promoting Fairness and Equity in Access to Higher*

- Education. Retrieved February 20, 2010, from <a href="http://naec.ge/files/349\_Rosita-Van-Meel.pdf">http://naec.ge/files/349\_Rosita-Van-Meel.pdf</a>.
- Meyer, J.W., & Rowan, B. (1977). Institutionalized organizations: Formal structure as myth and ceremony. *American Journal of Sociology*, 83. (pp. 340–363).
- Middlehurst, R. (1992). Quality: an organising principle for higher education? *Higher Education Quarterly* 46 (1). (pp. 20-38).
- Ministry of Education and Science of Georgia (2004). *Law of Georgia on Higher Education*. Retrieved May 3, 2012, from <a href="http://planipolis.iiep.unesco.org/upload/Georgia/Georgia Law of Georgia on Height E.pdf">http://planipolis.iiep.unesco.org/upload/Georgia/Georgia Law of Georgia on Height E.pdf</a>
- Musselin, C. (2004). Change of continuity in higher education governance lessons drawn from twenty years of national reforms in European countries. In I. Bleiklie & M. Henkel (Eds.), *Governing knowledge* (pp. 64-79). Netherlands: Springer.
- NAEC, National Educational Accreditation Centre of Georgia. (2006 2011). *Annual Reports*. Tbilisi, Georgia.
- Neave, G. (1988). On the cultivation of quality, efficiency and enterprise: An overview of recent trends in higher education in Western Europe 1986-1988. *European Journal of Education*, 23. (pp. 7-23).
- Neave, G. (1998). The evaluative state reconsidered. *European Journal of Education* 33 (3). (pp. 265-284).
- Newton, J. (2007). What is quality? Paper presented at the forum: 1<sup>st</sup> European Forum for Quality Assurance. Embedding Quality Culture in Higher Education. Retrieved April 30, 2010, from <a href="http://www.eua.be/eua-work-and-policy-area/quality-assurance/qa-forum/past-qa-forums/qa-forum-2006/">http://www.eua.be/eua-work-and-policy-area/quality-assurance/qa-forum/past-qa-forums/qa-forum-2006/</a>
- OECD Thematic Review of Tertiary Education (2008, April 3-4). Tertiary education for the knowledge.
- Oliver, C. (1991). Strategic responses to institutional processes. *Academy of Management* Review, 16 (1). (pp. 145–179)
- Oliver, C. (1997). Sustainable competitive advantage: Combining institutional and resource based views. *Strategic Management Journal*, 18 (9). (pp. 697–713).
- Olsen, J.P. (1988). Administrative reform and theories of organization. In C. Campbell and B.G. Peters (Eds.), *Organizing Governance, Governing Organizations*. (pp. 233-255). Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press.
- Pfeffer, J. (1982). Organizations and Organization Theory. Boston: Pitman.
- Pfeffer, J., & Salancik, G. (1978). The External Control of Organizations; a Resource Dependence Perspective. New York: Harper and Row Publishers.

- Psacharopoulos, G., & Patrinos, H. A. (2004). Returns to investment in education: A further update. *Education Economics* 12 (2). (pp. 111–134).
- Rivera-Batiz, F.L. (2006). Education as an engine of economic growth: Myth or reality? *Mimeo*. Teachers College, Columbia University.
- Scott, P. (1998). Massification, internationalization and globalization. In P. Scott (Ed.), *The globalization of higher education* (pp. 108-130). Buckingham: SPHE & Open University Press.
- Scott, R.W. (1987). The adolescence of institutional theory. *Administrative Science* Quarterly, 32. (pp. 493–511).
- Scott, R.W. (2001). Institutions and Organizations, 2nd ed. Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications.
- Senge, P. M. (1990a). The Fifth Discipline: The Art and Practice of The Learning Organization. New York: Doubleday/Currency
- Senge, P. (1990b). The leader's new work: Building learning organization. *Sloan Management Review*, 32 (1). (pp. 7-23).
- Sharvashidze, G. (2005). Private higher education in Georgia. *International Institute for Educational Planning*. Retrieved May 3, 2012, from <a href="http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0014/001405/140561e.pdf">http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0014/001405/140561e.pdf</a>
- Smeby, J.C., & Stensaker, B. (1999). National quality assessment systems in the Nordic countries: developing a balance between external and internal needs. *Higher Education Policy* 12. (pp. 3-14).
- Stensaker, B., & Norgård, J.D. (2001). Innovation and isomorphism: A case-study of university identity struggle. *Higher Education*, 42 (4). (pp. 1969-1999).
- Stensaker, B., & Harvey, L. (2006). Old wine in new bottles? A comparison of public and private accreditation schemes in higher education. *Higher Education Policy* 19 (1). (pp. 65-85).
- Stensaker, B. (2007). Quality as fashion. Exploring the translation of a management idea into higher education. In D.F. Westerheijden et al. (Eds.), *Quality assurance in higher education: Trends in regulation* (pp. 99-118). Netherlands: Springer.
- Tight, M. (2003). Researching quality. In M. Tight, *Researching higher education* (pp. 108-119). Buckingham: SPHE & Open University Press.
- Trow, M. (1970). Reflections on the transition from mass to universal higher education. *Daedalus*, 99 (Winter). (pp. 1-42).
- Trow, M. (1994). Managerialism and the academic profession: quality and control. *Higher Education Report No.* 2.

- Trow, M. (1996). Trust, markets and accountability in higher education: a comparative perspective. *Higher Education Policy*, 9 (4). (pp. 309-324).
- Tsang, E.W.K. (1997). Organizational learning and the learning organization: A dichotomy between descriptive and prescriptive research. *Human Relations*, 50 (1). (pp. 73-89).
- UNESCO World Conference on Higher Education (1998, October 9). Higher education in the twenty-first century: Vision and action. *Framework for priority action for change and development in higher education*. UNESCO Headquarters, Paris, France.
- van Vught, F.A., & Westerheijden, D.F. (1994). Towards a general model of quality assessment in higher education. *Higher Education* 28. (pp. 355-371).
- Weick, K.E. (1976). Educational organizations as loosely coupled systems. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 21 (1). (pp. 1-19).
- Weick, K.E. (1987). Organizational Culture as a Source of High Reliability. *California Management Review*, 29. (pp. 112-127).
- Yin, R. (1994). Case study research: Design and methods. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.

#### APPENDIX A: INTERVIEWING AGENDA

**Key Research Question:** How are Georgian HEIs affected by the national policy initiatives aiming at improving the quality of teaching and learning at universities?

#### QA Mechanisms and General Description:

- (1) What are the legislative requirements and procedures for internal quality assurance for the Georgian Higher Education (mainly review of the Article 25, Law of Higher Education of Georgia, any other requirements)?
- (2) What are the underpinning principles of practices in the legislative arrangements that regulate quality and how it conforms the principles elaborated in the Berlin Communiqué and ENQA document?

## *Internal Dimension: Self-regulation*

(3) Please, describe your internal quality assurance system – the major scheme and mechanism aiming at improving teaching and learning within the organization (organizational arrangements, i.e. organizational structure and governance, principles, levels & institutional units involved, scope, activities, etc.)?

#### External Orientation and Internal Practice:

- (4) (a) How do the arrangements described above are in compliance with the external expectations for the practice?
  - (b) How are the practices in IQA in your university affected by the external drivers for change (quality assurance mechanisms, competition and financial revenues, reputation)?
  - (c) How are the institutional efforts to enhance quality different in you practice? In other words, what is the *new practice* and what is the value-added to the principles and guidelines for QA processes imposed externally?

## *Improving the Core Processes: Description of Key Activities and Internal Dynamics in QA*

Based on Garvin's framework for the learning organization (1993)

- (5) Please, describe how the problems in quality of teaching and learning and research are identified, mainly how the unit/organization is informed about a specific problem?
- (6) Please, describe the ongoing and/or demonstration programs in QA, if any, in your organization.
- (7) How are the past knowledge and experience used in the daily practices? In other words, how is the current practice in QA informed from the past memory and results?
- (8) Are there instances to use external benchmarking, formally or informally, in managing quality in your organization? Please, provide examples.
- (9) What is the mechanism of intra-organization knowledge sharing in the organization? How is the relevant information stored and shared throughout the organization?